



심리학석사 학위논문

Polygenic score for depression mediates the impact of family history of depression on offspring's psychopathology

2023년 2월

서울대학교 대학원

심리학과 생물심리학 전공

이은지

Polygenic score for depression mediates the impact of family history of depression on offspring's psychopathology

지도 교수 차지 욱

이 논문을 심리학석사 학위논문으로 제출함 2022년 12월

> 서울대학교 대학원 심리학과 생물심리학 전공 이 은 지

이은지의 석사 학위논문을 인준함 2023년 1월

위 역	원장	안 우 영	(인)
부위	원장	한 소 원	(인)
위	원	차 지 욱	(인)

Abstract

Eunji Lee

Biological Psychology Major The Graduate School Seoul National University

Mental illnesses run in families. Children with a family history of depression are at risk for mental illnesses. Understanding the pathways through which a family history of depression increases the offspring's risk for psychopathology could help identify those at higher risk, aiding in targeting intervention. In this study, we hypothesized polygenic scores (PGSs) of mental illnesses play a role as the genetic mechanism for the impact of a family history of depression. To this end, we analyzed the phenotype and genotype data of 8,111 multiethnic preadolescents (including 6,151 of European ancestry) from the Adolescent Brain Cognitive Development (ABCD) study. A fourlevel risk variable describing how many prior generations were affected by depression was created, assuming that children with both a parent and grandparent with depression have the highest risk. We estimated the PGSs of 30 psychiatric and cognitive traits. Logistic regression showed that higher familial risk was significantly associated with a higher polygenic risk (adjusted for covariates). PGSs for depression (corrected P < 0.01; odds ratio [OR] = 1.14) and bipolar disorder (corrected P < 0.05; OR = 1.12) were significantly associated with a family history of depression. Mediation analysis revealed that PGS for depression significantly mediated the impact of a family history of depression on offspring's psychiatric disorders and suicidality. These findings show an increase in inherited genetic

susceptibility to depression would be a mechanism for intergenerational transmission of depression. Future study is needed to investigate how polygenic risk influences developmental trajectory under the familial risk of mental illness. Such research will pave the way to understanding the pathophysiology of childhood psychopathology and defining children at higher risk for psychiatric conditions.

Keywords: childhood psychopathology, family history, polygenic score, psychiatric disorder, suicidality

Student Number: 2021-25633

Table of Contents

Abstracti
Table of Contents iii
List of Figuresv
List of Tablesvi
Chapter 1. Introduction1
1.1. Genetic contributions to mental disorders1
1.2. Polygenic prediction for mental disorders4
1.3. Impact of family history of depression on psychopathology
1.4. Familial and polygenic risk on mental disorders9
1.5. Objectives and hypotheses10
Chapter 2. Materials and Methods12
2.1. Participants and data source12
2.2. Measures
2.3. Analysis
Chapter 3. Results23
3.1. Participants
3.2. Association between familial risk and polygenic scores25
3.3. Association of psychopathology with polygenic scores and family history of depression
3.4. Mediating role of polygenic scores
Chapter 4. Discussion
4.1. PGSs associated with multigenerational depression history44
4.2. Polygenic risks for childhood psychopathology46
4.3. Mediating effect of depression PGS in the relationship between depression

history and offspring psychopathology	51
4.4. Implications and future directions	52

Supplementary Material	55
Bibliography	68
국문초록	84

List of Figures

Figure 1. Study flowchart13
Figure 2. Logistic regressions of polygenic scores on family history of depression in multi-ancestry samples
Figure 3. Logistic regressions of polygenic scores on family history of depression in European-ancestry samples
Figure 4. Firth logistic regressions on clinical outcomes with polygenic scores in multi-ancestry samples
Figure 5. Firth logistic regressions on clinical outcomes with polygenic scores in European-ancestry samples
Figure 6. Firth logistic regressions on clinical outcomes with polygenic scores and family history of depression in multi-ancestry samples37
Figure 7. Firth logistic regressions on clinical outcomes with polygenic scores and family history of depression in European-ancestry samples
Figure 8. Mediation analysis with depression PGS as a mediator in multi- ancestry samples43

List of Tables

Table 1. List of genome-wide association studies (G	WASs) to estimate
polygenic scores	

Chapter 1. Introduction

Mental illnesses have been a global burden, accounting for almost one-third of the years lived with disability (Vigo et al., 2016). Children and adolescents are highly under this burden because half of the first mental disease onset occurs before age 18 (Kim-Cohen et al., 2003; Solmi et al., 2022). Furthermore, in terms of the disability-adjusted life-year (DALY), a metric that reflects early death and disability caused by disease, two mental disorders (i.e., depression and anxiety disorder) are in the top ten diseases for adolescents (Vos et al., 2020). These statistics highlight the importance of identifying early markers for mental illness in childhood and adolescence. Such proper marker identification may lead to early detection of high-risk individuals and appropriate intervention to prevent and reduce maladaptive symptoms. Therefore, understanding the risk factor and the mechanism of psychopathology, especially in childhood, is crucial to lessen the burden of mental conditions worldwide.

1.1. Genetic contributions to mental disorders

Heritability of mental disorders. Mental disorders are highly heritable, influenced by shared genetic factors in families. Each mental trait has some extent of heritability, while the estimated heritability varies across the dimensions of psychopathology, which can be broadly divided into two dimensions: internalizing (e.g., mood disorders) and externalizing (e.g., conduct behaviors and substance use disorders) disorders (Achenbach, 1966; Achenbach & Edelbrock, 1978; Cicchetti & Toth, 1991). According to twin studies, externalizing traits are highly explained by genetic factors (~80%), whereas the heritability of internalizing traits is relatively low, with an estimated heritability of 26~44% (Blonigen et al., 2005; Gjone & Stevenson, 1997; Hicks et al., 2004). Twin studies on specific disorders have also consistently shown these patterns. For example, the estimated heritability of depression, one of the internalizing problems, is 30~50% (Kendall et al., 2021; Sullivan et al., 2000), and that of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), one of the externalizing problems, is 70~88% (Larsson et al., 2014; Larsson et al., 2011; Thapar et al., 2000).

These heritable problems in childhood are linked to mental health in later life, developing not only nonpsychotic disorders, such as depression, personality disorders, and drug use but to psychotic disorders in adulthood (Copeland et al., 2009; Fisher et al., 2013; Kim-Cohen et al., 2003). Psychotic disorders, where studies have focused on schizophrenia, have high heritability similar to externalizing problems (Hilker et al., 2018; Sullivan et al., 2003). Although there is a slight variance in the heritability of each trait because of differences in phenotypic measurements and populations, it is perceptible that a wide spectrum of psychopathology has considerable genetic effects. Therefore, the genetic components related to psychopathology should be understood more to analyze and solve mental health problems.

Candidate gene studies. Traditional etiology studies focused on several candidate genes that are thought to be engaged in the pathophysiology of mental disorders. This approach was derived from the success of Mendelian disorders, which are genetic disorders resulting from alterations in a single gene. The researchers have paid attention to the variations in the serotonin transporter gene

(Lesch et al., 1996; Murphy et al., 2001) and monoamine oxidase A (MAOA)encoding gene (Alia-Klein et al., 2008; Shih & Thompson, 1999), associated with mood disorders and externalizing behaviors, respectively.

Although a large body of candidate gene studies have shown significant associations between gene variants and phenotypes of interest, due to the small sample size of these studies relative to the small effect of polymorphism, the results have been in danger of being false-positive (Bosker et al., 2011). Therefore, the findings are hardly robust and insufficient to explain the genetic influences (Hirschhorn et al., 2002). These difficulties reveal the limited power of addressing complex (i.e., polygenic) traits like Mendelian disorders and call for extended methodology more adequate for complex diseases, which include most mental illnesses such as depression and schizophrenia.

Genome-wide association studies. Recent development in genotyping technology and the emergence of large biomedical datasets allow for genome-wide association studies (GWASs). GWAS is a hypothesis-free analysis that aims to identify genetic variants across the genome, mostly single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs), associated with a phenotype of interest (Hirschhorn & Daly, 2005; Kunkle et al., 2019). Recent GWASs for educational attainment (Lee et al., 2018), risk tolerance (Karlsson Linnér et al., 2019), and self-regulation and addiction (Karlsson Linnér et al., 2021) included over one million people in the analyses, gaining more statistical power than initial GWASs including tens of thousands. Overcoming the issues of low reproducibility, GWAS enabled us to better understand the genetic architecture of mental and cognitive health and has been identifying new associated loci using large samples. For example, a meta-analysis using three independent depression GWASs (N = 807,553) has found 102 genome-wide significant variants and 269 putative genes associated with depression (Howard et al., 2019). Since GWAS results revealed that the effect sizes of each SNP are small, researchers have developed a method for risk indicator aggregating the effect of SNPs, called a polygenic scoring method.

1.2. Polygenic prediction for mental disorders

Polygenic scoring. Polygenic score (PGS) is an individual measure of genetic liability for a common disease or trait. The benefit of polygenic scoring is that PGS can represent the risk from tens of thousands of genetic variants in a single value. PGS is calculated from the findings of GWAS (i.e., effect sizes of SNPs) to estimate genetic risk for a certain phenotype (e.g., depression and intelligence) using an individual's genotype. Therefore, the score reflects the number of risk variants that an individual carries. Being represented as a simple equation, the PGS calculated with risk alleles of an individual (α_i) multiplied by the effect size of the corresponding allele (β_i) would be:

Polygenic Score =
$$\sum_{i}^{n} \alpha_{i} \beta_{i}$$

where *n* denotes the number of risk variants in one's genotype.

Polygenic scores in childhood psychopathology. Previous studies have demonstrated that PGSs for psychiatric conditions and cognition correlate with a wide spectrum of childhood psychopathology (i.e., internalizing and externalizing problems). For example, the PGSs of major depression, insomnia, and neuroticism were positively associated with ADHD and internalizing problems in children and adolescents (aged 6 to 17 years old), and those of subjective well-being and educational attainment had negative associations (Akingbuwa et al., 2020). Among five PGSs (i.e., major depression, bipolar disorder, schizophrenia, ADHD, and anorexia nervosa) tested with Child Behavior Checklist (CBCL) dimensions (Achenbach, 2001), a study using the Adolescent Brain and Cognitive Development (ABCD) study (aged 9 to 10 years old) found that depression PGS has significant associations with both internalizing and externalizing problems, while ADHD PGS is associated specifically with externalizing problems (Wainberg et al., 2022). The findings from another study with CBCL measures at age 10 showed that schizophrenia PGS is positively associated with internalizing scores, higher ADHD PGS with higher externalizing scores, and higher educational attainment PGS with lower externalizing scores (Jansen et al., 2018). In summary, PGSs for psychiatric conditions are likely to increase the risk for overall childhood psychopathology, while those for cognitive ability and well-being are likely to decrease the risk.

PGSs of physical traits have also shown significant associations with mental problems. Specifically, the genetic loadings for body mass index (BMI) are found to be positively associated with ADHD in children (Akingbuwa et al., 2020; Hughes et al., 2022) and disordered eating in adolescence (Abdulkadir et al., 2020).

Limitations of the polygenic score. Despite the evidence for the utility of PGS in the psychiatric field, the results should be interpreted with caution. The proportion of variance that a PGS explains is dependent on the sample size of GWAS and the lifetime prevalence of the disease (Wray et al., 2021). For major depression, affecting 15% of the population, the available PGS to date explains 4% of the

variance, while for schizophrenia, affecting 1% of the population, the PGS explains 11% (Murray et al., 2021). Thus, the top 10% of depression PGS have only 1.6-fold increase in depression risk, which indicates high heterogeneity in risk assessment. The results from several PGS studies showed that PGS hardly indicates absolute risk for diseases; for example, losing its statistical significance after adjusting for confounders (Birmaher et al., 2022). These findings demonstrate the limitation of using PGS as a single, independent predictor for mental disorders.

1.3. Impact of family history of depression on psychopathology

Impact of psychiatric history in family. Family history is a simple yet powerful way to study the intergenerational transmission of psychiatric disorders. Family history reflects the shared genetic and environmental components among biological relatives; thus, the risk or resilience factor for a disease is expected to be transmitted to the next generation. Indeed, one of the most replicated risk factors for mental illness development is having a parent with psychopathology. Longitudinal family studies have shown that the children of a parent affected with depression (Brennan et al., 2002; Klein et al., 2005), ADHD (Larsson et al., 2011), bipolar disorder (Axelson et al., 2015; Birmaher et al., 2022; Duffy et al., 2007; Mesman et al., 2013), schizophrenia (Baron et al., 1985; Mortensen et al., 2010) are likely to develop not only the disorder with the family history but also other psychiatric conditions. The phenotypic variances explained by family history are larger than those explained by PGS, which is known to be approximately 6% for depression in adulthood (Hujoel et al., 2022) and 30% for bipolar disorder in childhood (Birmaher et al., 2022). Among various familial risks, a family history of depression has been shown to confer a 2- to 5-fold increase in the risk for offspring's psychopathology (Hammen & Brennan, 2003; Weissman, Wickramaratne, et al., 2016; Weissman et al., 2006). The children of depressed parents are at higher rates of anxiety disorders (e.g., panic disorder, agoraphobia), major depression, and substance dependence, and this risk tends to continue as they grow up (Klein et al., 2005; Weissman, 1997; Weissman et al., 2006). This broad impact of family history of depression may result from the pleiotropy of risk variants for depression, which implies that the risk alleles associated with depression also explain other psychiatric disorders (Gale et al., 2016; Gorwood, 2004). In addition, parental depression is associated with offspring's differences at the neurological level, such as thinned cortical thickness (Hao et al., 2017), decreased subcortical volumes (Chen et al., 2010; Pagliaccio et al., 2020), and increased resting-state connectivity (Posner et al., 2016), regardless of offspring's having depression themselves.

Multigenerational effects of depression history. Offspring with two previous generations (i.e., a parent and a grandparent) of depression history are at even higher risk for psychopathology (Weissman, Berry, et al., 2016). They found that children with a depressed grandparent have a 3-fold increased risk of mood disorder and substance dependence and a 2-fold increased risk of suicidal ideation and any anxiety disorder, comparing those with and without a depressed parent. A population-based study demonstrated a 2-fold increase in the mother's major depressive disorder (MDD) diagnosis with the grandmother's MDD diagnosis and a 5-fold increase in the child's MDD diagnosis with both mother and grandmother diagnosed with an MDD (Josefsson et al., 2019).

A recent study replicated these findings in US preadolescents of 9-10-year-old ages using the ABCD study (Van Dijk et al., 2021). The risks for mood disorders and suicidality in children were in the following order: both parent and grandparent affected with depression > only depressed parent > only depressed grandparent > no depression history. This study also showed that the associations between the depression history of two generations and childhood psychopathology are presented across sociodemographic characteristics of the participants, such as sex, socio-economic status (SES), and race/ethnicity. Because each family risk group can be highly heterogeneous when family history indicator is dichotomous (i.e., with and without family history) (Van Sprang et al., 2022), breaking down the familial risk levels with two previous generations reduces the heterogeneity in each risk group; thus, the risk for mental conditions can be stratified better.

Genetic mechanism of family history of depression. Understanding the pathways through which a family history of depression increases the offspring's risk for psychopathology could help identify those at higher risk, aiding in targeting intervention. Polymorphism in the serotonin transporter (5-HTT) promoter region has been suggested as a genetic mechanism for a family history of depression (Cha et al., 2018; Eley et al., 2004; Talati et al., 2015). However, taking only a few genetic variants into account is insufficient to explain the vulnerability because genetic risk loci of mental disorders exist across the genome (Howard et al., 2019; Karlsson Linnér et al., 2019; Stahl et al., 2019). Here polygenic prediction approach would be a better choice because it aggregates the genome-wide risk of the phenotype of interest. Hence, we assume that greater polygenic risk for mental disorders is a mechanism of the impact of familial history of depression on offspring

psychopathology.

1.4. Familial and polygenic risk on mental disorders

Association between psychiatric history and polygenic scores. A few family studies have examined the relationship between a family history of depression and polygenic risk. For example, individuals at high family risk for schizophrenia and bipolar have higher PGS of bipolar disorder than unaffected relatives (Boies et al., 2018). One study (N = 1,425) found an association between depression PGS and a continuous familial score depression from first-degree relatives (i.e., biological parents and siblings) (Van Sprang et al., 2022), while another study (N = 409) found no significant associations between bipolar disorder PGS and parental bipolar disorder history (Birmaher et al., 2022). In addition, studies on autism spectrum disorder (ASD) (Schendel et al., 2022) and alcohol use disorder (AUD) (Lai et al., 2022) tested associations between corresponding PGS and first-degree family history, and the findings implicate the overlap between the two risk factors. However, to date, no studies have reported whether a multigenerational family history of depression is linked to PGSs of mental and cognitive disorders in a large population sample.

Prediction of mental disorders using familial and polygenic risks. Combining PGS and family history would help improve early prediction for mental disorders. Schizophrenia diagnosis was predicted with family history and four multiple PGSs related to schizophrenia (i.e., schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, MDD, and ASD), respectively explaining 3.5% and 6.0% of the diagnosis, while explaining 9.0% together (Lu et al., 2018). A recent study with large British adult samples showed that depression is one of three well-powered diseases (i.e., type 2 diabetes, depression, and hypertension), reporting that the logistic model with PGS and family history attains more predictive accuracy than the model with family history alone (Hujoel et al., 2022). However, the majority of studies integrating PGS and family history have focused on estimating the risk for physical diseases, such as cancer (Kachuri et al., 2020), ischemic stroke (Abraham et al., 2019), and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (Moll et al., 2020). Considering the detrimental impact of mental illness on quality of life and the early onset age of mental disorders, there is a critical need to investigate psychopathology in children. Therefore, quantifying the contributions of family history and PGS on childhood mental disorders would inform better risk assessment to define high-risk individuals accurately. Also, such an assessment would enable more adequate personalized intervention to prevent mental disorders.

1.5. Objectives and hypotheses

To the best of our knowledge, no studies have examined the relationship between family history of depression and PGS in terms of overall childhood psychopathology that includes internalizing and externalizing problems and suicidality. This study aims to investigate the relationship between multigenerational family risk of depression and PGSs of multiple psychiatric and cognitive traits and whether PGS plays a role as a mechanism of family risk. Accordingly, the following hypotheses are tested: (1) A higher family risk of depression would correlate with greater polygenic risks. Having more previous generations affected with depression would be associated with higher PGSs of psychiatric disorders and lower PGSs of cognitive ability.

(2) Polygenic risks for psychiatric and physical conditions would confer increased risks for overall childhood psychopathology. The significant effect of PGS would exist under the presence of family risk of depression.

(3) PGSs of psychiatric disorders would mediate the relationship between family risk of depression and psychopathology. This hypothesis will test whether polygenic score plays a crucial role as a genetic mechanism of the effect of depression history on mental disorders.

Chapter 2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Participants and data source

Participants. This study used baseline data of 11,875 participants aged 9-10 years from the ABCD study release 2.01. We obtained children's genetic ancestry to split the sample from release 3.0. The data were collected at 21 research sites in the United States, where a centralized institutional review board (IRB) was approved by the University of California, San Diego IRB. A flowchart that shows the number of participants included at each step of preprocessing is demonstrated in Figure 1. We imputed the missing values of potential confounders. From 8,620 genotyped samples, participants without information of family history (n = 493) and clinical outcomes (n = 507) were excluded. The final samples included 8,111 unrelated multi-ancestry children, consisting of 6,151 European participants, 1,285 African, 315 American, 106 East Asian, and 254 unidentified.



Figure 1. Study flowchart.

Genotype data. Genotypes were collected from saliva samples of ABCD study participants at the baseline visit. The samples were genotyped at the Rutgers University Cell and DNA Repository using the Affymetrix NIDA Smokescreen array (733,293 SNPs). Any SNPs with genotype call rate<95%, sample call rate<95%, and rare variants with minor allele frequency (MAF)<0.01 were removed. The variants were imputed with the Michigan Imputation Server (Das et al., 2016) using the 1000 Genome phase 3 version 5 multiethnic Grch37/hg19 reference panel with Eagle v2.4 phased output (Loh et al., 2016). With the imputed 12,046,090 variants, additional filtering of the data with any individuals with missing genotypes of more than 5%; with extreme heterozygosity (F coefficients that deviate more than three standard deviations (SDs) from the population mean); and SNPs with imputation quality INFO score<0.4, missingness rate>5%, MAF<0.01 and Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium p<10⁻⁶. The ABCD release 3.0 provided the genetic ancestry of each participant, determined with the fastSTRUCTURE algorithm (Raj et al., 2014). Considering that the samples had diverse genetic ancestries and included related family members, kinship coefficients (KCs) and ancestrally informative principal components (PCs) were estimated using PC-Air (Conomos et al., 2015) and PC-Relate (Conomos et al., 2016) to control familial relatedness and admixed ancestry. In addition, we removed genetically unrelated participants more distant than 4th-degree relatives (KC>0.022) and any outliers that deviate significantly from the center of PC space (>6 SD limits). Final genotype data consist of 11,301,999 variants in 10,199 unrelated multiethnic samples, including 7,893 European-ancestry participants.

2.2. Measures

Polygenic scores. PGSs of 30 behavioral, psychological, and physical traits related to mental and physical health were constructed using publicly available GWAS summary statistics: Attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), cognitive performance (CP), educational attainment (EA), major depressive disorder (MDD), insomnia, snoring, intelligence quotient (IQ), post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), depression, body mass index (BMI), alcohol dependence, autism spectrum disorder (ASD), automobile speeding propensity (ASP), bipolar disorder, cannabis use during lifetime, ever been a smoker (ever smoker), shared effects on five major

psychiatric disorder (cross disorder), alcoholic drinks consumption per week (alcohol use), eating disorder, neuroticism, obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD), first principal components of four risky behaviors (risky behaviors), general risk tolerance, schizophrenia, worrying, anxiety, subjective well-being (SWB), general happiness, and general happiness for own health (happiness-health), and belief that own life is meaningful (happiness-life). Detailed information on each GWAS is presented in Table 1.

The posterior effect sizes of single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) were estimated using PRS-CSx (Huang et al., 2021), a Bayesian approach that enables the merging of multiple GWAS summary statistics from diverse populations. This tool uses summary statistics obtained from GWASs and reference panels of each population to estimate more accurate posterior effect sizes of SNPs. What differentiates PRS-CSx from previous tools is that it applies continuous shrinkage (CS) prior to SNP effect sizes. Considering that each SNP has its local LD pattern, PRS-CSx fits the model adaptive to each genetic marker using two parameters on prior function: global shrinkage parameter that decides the common degree of model sparseness and local parameter that follows continuous density function adaptive to each genetic variant. The final scores on the ABCD genotypes were calculated from posterior effect sizes using PLINK version 1.9. For 14 traits that have related phenotype assessments in the ABCD study, PGSs were validated in held-out validation set of 1,579 genetically unrelated participants, which were excluded from the main analyses. The global shrinkage hyperparameter (ϕ , phi) was optimized with linear regression on phenotype variables related to the traits of each PGS. The regression models included sex, age, genetic ancestry, and the first ten ancestrally

informative PCs as covariates. For example, the linear model of BMI PGS when φ = 1 would be:

$BMI \sim BMI PGS_{\varphi=1} + sex + genetic ancestry + 10 genetic PCs$

and four candidate values of φ (i.e., 10⁻⁶, 10⁻⁴, 10⁻², and 1) were tested. The φ value with the best model performance, evaluated with the R^2 and beta coefficients, was selected.

The discovery GWAS samples consisted of only European participants. Still, the following five traits were additionally available with GWAS from non-European populations: BMI with East Asian samples, PTSD with African and American samples, depression with American samples, alcohol dependence with African samples, and schizophrenia with East Asian samples. Therefore, for these five traits, two different PGSs were estimated: European GWAS-based PGSs and multiethnic GWAS-based PGSs, and these two were used in European-ancestry and multiancestry analyses, respectively. The final PGSs were residualized by the first ten genetic PCs for population stratification.

scores		
Trait	Ancestry	GWAS sample size (study)
Domaggion	European	500,199 (Howard et al., 2019)
Depression	American	3,308 (Shen et al., 2020)
Major depressive disorder (MDD)	European	480,359 (Wray et al., 2018)
Attention- deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD)	European	53,293 (Demontis et al., 2019)
General happiness	European	125,527 (UK Biobank GWAS)

Table 1. List of genome-wide association studies (GWASs) to estimate polygenic scores

General happiness with own health (happiness- health)	European	125,870 (UK Biobank GWAS)
A Belief that own life is meaningful (happiness-life)	European	123,223 (UK Biobank GWAS)
Subjective well-being (SWB)	European	128,049 (Okbay et al., 2016)
Insomnia	European	386,533 (Jansen et al., 2019)
Snoring	European	359,916 (Jansen et al., 2019)
D. L. (DMI)	European	339,224 (Locke et al., 2015)
Body mass index (BMI)	East Asian	173,430 (Akiyama et al., 2017)
	European	174,659 (Nievergelt et al., 2019)
Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD)	African	15,339 (Nievergelt et al., 2019)
	American	5,703 (Nievergelt et al., 2019)
Cognitive performance	European	1,131,881 (Lee et al., 2018)
Educational attainment	European	1,131,881(Lee et al., 2018)
Intelligence quotient (IQ)	European	269,867 (Savage et al., 2018)
Shared effects on five major psychiatric disorders (cross disorder)	European	61,220 (Cross-Disorder Group of the Psychiatric Genomics Consortium, 2013)
Neuroticism	European	390,278 (Nagel et al., 2018)
Automobile speeding propensity (ASP)	European	404,291 (Karlsson Linnér et al., 2019)
The first principal components of four risky behaviors (risky behaviors)	European	315,894 (Karlsson Linnér et al., 2019)
General risk tolerance	European	466,571 (Karlsson Linnér et al., 2019)
Obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD)	European	6,518 (Arnold et al., 2018)
Worrying	European	348,219 (Nagel et al., 2018)
	European	46,568 (Walters et al., 2018)
Alconol dependence	African	6,280 (Walters et al., 2018)
Autism spectrum disorder (ASD)	European	46,350 (Grove et al., 2019)
Alcoholic drinks consumption per week (alcohol use)	European	414,343 (Karlsson Linnér et al., 2019)

Anorexia nervosa	European	72,517 (Watson et al., 2019)
Cannabis use during lifetime	European	162,082 (Pasman et al., 2018)
Ever been a smoker during lifetime (ever smoker)	European	518,633 (Karlsson Linnér et al., 2019)
Cabinan haan is	European	65,967 (Ruderfer et al., 2018)
Schizophrenia	East Asian	58,140 (Lam et al., 2019)
Bipolar disorder	European	51,710 (Stahl et al., 2019)
Anxiety	European	31,060 (Otowa et al., 2016)

Family history of depression. The ABCD Family History Assessment was used to collect the caregivers' reports on the history of biological relatives, including grandparents (generation 1; G1) and parents (generation 2; G2). The question for depression history was, "Has ANY blood relative of your child ever suffered from depression, that is, have they felt so low for a period of at least two weeks that they hardly ate or slept or couldn't work or do whatever they usually do?" From the reports, a four-level depression risk variable was created, adopting from the previous study (Van Dijk et al., 2021), which describes risk levels of depression history from the two generations: neither G1 nor G2 (G1–/G2–), only G1 (G1+/G2–), only G2 (G1–/G2+), and both G1 and G2 (G1+/G2+). Children in G1–/G2– were considered having the lowest familial risk, and those in G1+/G2+ having the highest risk. A dichotomous family history indicator (i.e., G2– versus G2+) were also created to compare with the four-level depression risk indicator (Van Sprang et al., 2022).

Clinical outcomes. The Kiddie Schedule for Affective Disorders and Schizophrenia for DSM-5 (KSADS) assessed childhood psychopathology, collecting separate responses by parents and children: major depressive disorder (MDD), any depressive disorder (including MDD, persistent depressive disorder, and depressive disorder not otherwise specified), social anxiety disorder, generalized anxiety disorder (GAD), any anxiety disorder (including GAD, social anxiety disorder, and specific anxiety disorder not meeting criteria for GAD or social anxiety disorder), bipolar disorder, sleep problems, suicidal plan, suicidal ideation, suicidal attempt, suicidal behaviors (including active or passive ideation, plans/intention/preparation, and attempts), and any psychiatric disorder/condition. In addition, 12 additional diagnoses were derived from parent reports only: self-harm, agoraphobia, simple/specific phobia, eating disorder, separation anxiety disorder, obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD), post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), conduct disorder, conduct/oppositional defiant disorder, and psychotic disorder. Parent and child reports were separately analyzed; therefore, total of 36 clinical variables were included in the analyses.

To efficiently present the results, we applied a well-known distinction of psychopathology, categorizing the variables into three groups on the basis of psychological theory (Achenbach & Edelbrock, 1978; Liu, 2004; Liu et al., 2011): internalizing problem, externalizing problem, suicidality, and others. Internalizing problem included MDD, any depressive disorder, social anxiety disorder, GAD, any anxiety disorder, agoraphobia, simple/specific phobia, separation anxiety disorder, oCD, PTSD. Externalizing problem included ADHD, conduct disorder, and conduct/oppositional defiant disorder. The variables that were neither of the two categories above were separated into two categories: suicidality (i.e., suicidal plan, suicidal ideation, suicidal attempt, and suicidal behaviors) and others (i.e., eating

disorder, self-harm, bipolar disorder, sleep problems, psychotic disorder, and any psychiatric disorder/condition.

Potential confounders. The following 13 covariates were included to adjust for potential confounding effects on psychopathology: child's age, sex, race/ethnicity, sexual orientation reported by child and parent, gender identity, religious preference, country of birth, reporter's relationship to the child, total household income, and caregiver's age, education level, and marital status. Multiple imputation method using the R package '*mice*' version 3.14.0 was employed to impute missing values in covariates. The predictive mean matching method was used for continuous variables (i.e., child's age, total household income, caregiver's age, and parental education level), polytomous logistic regression for unordered categorical variables (i.e., marital status of caregiver, sexual orientation, gender identity, relationship with the child, race/ethnicity, and religious preference), and logistic regression for dichotomous variables (i.e., sex and country of birth).

2.3. Analysis

Association testing. In all statistical analyses, 8,111 multi-ancestry samples were primarily analyzed, and the same analyses were performed in 6,151 Europeanancestry samples to test without ancestral bias. Child and parent reports of KSADS were separately analyzed because the discrepancies between their responses have been reported (Van Dijk et al., 2021; Weissman et al., 1987). To address multiple comparison issue, Bonferroni and false discovery rate (FDR) corrections for the number of tests were applied to each analysis, and the associations with corrected P < 0.05 were considered significant. PGSs and continuous variables of covariates were centered and scaled to obtain standardized estimates from regression analyses. Analyses were conducted with R version 4.2.0.

Kendall's tau (τ) was implemented to test a correlation between family risk ranks and each PGS without covariates (Khamis, 2008). Association testing was performed using multinomial logistic models for categorical four-level familial risk and logistic models for binary risk. The effect size of PGS was reported as odds ratio (OR). Firth logistic regression was used for KSADS as outcome variables with family risk and/or PGS as predictors including covariates (Firth, 1993). Firth's approach helps reduce bias in sparse data with rare events by penalizing the likelihood function. We computed 95% confidence intervals (CIs) and McFadden's pseudo R^2 with penalized log-likelihood (McFadden, 1974). When the likelihood of a null model is L_0 , and that of a fitted model is L_M , McFadden's R^2 is:

$$1 - \ln(L_0) / \ln(L_M)$$

The proportion of variance of the KSADS variable explained by predictors was reported as Δ McFadden's R^2 , which is McFadden's R^2 from the full model minus McFadden's R^2 from a baseline model that includes covariates only.

Mediation analysis. KSADS diagnoses and candidate PGS mediators were selected from Bonferroni-significant results of Firth logistic regressions. In the mediation models, the treatment was the familial risk, considering the lowest risk (G1-/G2-) as a control condition and the others as a treatment condition. The same

covariates with regression analyses were adjusted in the mediation models. Additionally, models with parental history only were tested, considering G2– as a control condition and G2+ as a treatment condition. The direct effects of familial risk and the mediation effects of PGSs were estimated with one thousand bootstrap standard errors. Likewise, multiple comparison corrections were applied to adjust for the number of mediation analyses. The R package '*mediation*' version 4.5.0 was used for mediation analyses.

Sensitivity analysis. The question for depression history in the ABCD study does not discriminate depression from maniac symptoms. Therefore, to filter out the effect of mania history, we also tested the association between familial depression history and PGSs, removing children who have parents or grandparents with mania. We obtained a family history of mania from the ABCD Parent Family History Summary Scores. The final samples in sensitivity analysis included 6,925 multiancestry participants, including 5,274 European-ancestry participants (Figure 1).

Chapter 3. Results

3.1. Participants

The final samples were 8,111 unrelated multi-ancestry children, including 6,151 European-ancestry children. Multi-ancestry children consist of 3,832 (47.2%) females with a mean (SD) age at baseline of 9.48 (0.51) years. Of European children, 2,860 (46.5%) were female, and the mean (SD) age was 9.48 (0.51) years (Table 2). No group differences between multi-ancestry and European-ancestry samples were found in age, sex, child report sexual orientation, country of birth, caregiver's age, household income, and parental education.

	Multi-ancestry (n=8,111)		European-ancestry (n=6,151)		Test statistics	
Child's demographics	N (%)	Mean (SD)	N (%)	Mean (SD)	t/χ^2	Р
Age		9.48 (0.51)		9.48 (0.51)	0.1194	0.9049
Sex						
Male	4,279 (52.76)		3,291 (53.50)		0.7858	0.3754
Female	3,832 (47.24)		2,860 (46.50)			
Race/Ethnicity						
Hispanic	1,772 (21.85)		1,204 (19.57)			
Non-Hispanic black	1,203 (14.83)		45 (0.73)		958.46	<0.0001
Non-Hispanic white	4,996 (61.60)		4,833 (78.57)			
Other	140 (1.73)		69 (1.12)			

Table 2. Demographics and family history of depression for multi-ancestry andEuropean-ancestry participants

"Is your child gay?"	(parent repor	rt)						
Yes	3 (0.04)		1 (0.02)					
Maybe/Don't know	648 (7.99)		595 (9.67)					
No	7,390 (91.11)		5,499 (89.40)		13.141	0.004		
Decline to answer	70 (0.86)		56 (0.91)					
"Are you gay or bisexual?" (child report)								
Yes	31 (0.38)		26 (0.42)					
Maybe	72 (0.89)		61 (0.99)					
No	6,006 (74.05)		4,488 (72.96)		2.3383	0.5052		
I do not understand this question	2,002 (24.68)		1,576 (25.62)					
Gender identity (pare	ent report)							
Male	4,276 (52.72)		3,288 (53.45)					
Female	3,828 (47.20)		2,856 (46.43)					
Trans male	0 (0.00)		0 (0.00)		1.0623	0.9002		
Trans female	2 (0.02)		2 (0.03)					
Gender queer	1 (0.01)		1 (0.02)					
Other identity	4 (0.05)		4 (0.07)					
Religious preference								
Agnostic/Atheist	379 (4.67)		366 (5.95)					
Denominational	5,889 (72.61)		4,316 (70.17)		15.863	0.0004		
Non-denominational	1,843 (22.72)		1,469 (23.88)					
Country of birth								
USA and territories	7,887 (97.24)		5,994 (97.45)		0.5891	0.4428		
Other	224 (2.76)		157 (2.55)					
Caregiver's demographics	N (%)	Mean (SD)	N (%)	Mean (SD)	t/χ^2	Р		
Relationship with chi	ild							
Biological mother	6,970 (85.93)		5,284 (85.90)		12.389	0.01468		

Biological father	803 (9.90)		668 (10.86)			
Adoptive parent	158 (1.95)		85 (1.38)			
Custodial parent	78 (0.96)		45 (0.73)			
Other	102 (1.26)		69 (1.12)			
Age		39.96 (6.78)		40.72 (6.36)	0.1232	0.902
Marital status						
Married	5,537 (68.27)		4,727 (76.85)			
Widowed	60 (0.74)		41 (0.67)			
Divorced	742 (9.15)		571 (9.28)		211.72	< 0.0001
Separated	305 (3.76)		189 (3.07)			
Never married	968 (11.93)		342 (5.56)			
Living with partner	499 (6.15)		281 (4.57)			
Household income		7.16 (2.44)		7.77 (2.01)	0.7359	0.4618
Parental education		16.63 (2.75)		17.18 (2.34)	1.0372	0.2996
Family history of de	pression					
G1-/G2-	4,658 (57.43)		3,284 (53.39)			
G1+/G2-	1,092 (13.46)		967 (15.72)		30.87	<0.0001
G1-/G2+	882 (10.87)		650 (10.57)			
G1+/G2+	1,479 (18.23)		1,250 (20.32)			

G1, generation 1; G2, generation 2

3.2. Association between familial risk and polygenic scores

The children with high familial risk showed a descriptive tendency to have high polygenic risks of psychiatric conditions (Table 3). Of the 30 tested PGSs, family history was significantly correlated with the PGSs for depression (Kendall's $\tau = 0.0395$), neuroticism ($\tau = 0.0279$), bipolar disorder ($\tau = 0.0262$), IQ ($\tau = 0.0254$), cognitive performance ($\tau = 0.0242$), ever smoker ($\tau = 0.0230$), and ADHD ($\tau = 0.0242$).

0.0218; FDR-corrected *P*<0.05). The same PGSs were significantly associated with family history in European samples (Table 4).

Considering great impact of demographic and socioeconomic status on depression, it is important to adjust the covariates to examine (nearly) genuine relationship between PGS and familial risk of depression. The multinomial logistic regressions showed that higher PGSs for depression and bipolar disorder were significantly associated with depression history of two generations being affected after adjusting for covariates (OR of depression PGS, 1.1425 [95% CI, 1.0756-1.2136]; OR of bipolar disorder PGS, 1.1188 [95% CI, 1.0539-1.1877]; FDRcorrected P<0.05; Figure 2A). Depression PGS showed the most significant effect in the logistic regression models on the dichotomous family risk (OR, 1.1055 [95% CI, 1.0564-1.1571]; FDR-corrected P<0.05; Figure 2B). The proportion of variance explained by depression PGS and covariates was 7.51%, which was 0.29% larger than the proportion explained only by covariates. The other PGSs, except for depression PGS, were not significantly associated with binary family risk. Likewise, the depression PGS was the only significant PGS in the logistic models on parental depression history (OR, 1.0948 [95% CI, 1.0420-1.1503]; FDR-corrected P<0.05; Figure 2C).

In European-ancestry samples, association patterns between the family risk of depression and PGSs were similar. Results of multinomial logistic regressions showed that PGSs for depression and bipolar disorder were significantly higher in the G1+/G2+ group (OR of depression PGS, 1.1535 [95% CI, 1.0756-1.2136]; OR of bipolar disorder PGS, 1.1416 [95% CI, 1.0539-1.1877]; FDR-corrected P<0.05; Figure 3A). While only depression PGS had a significant association with binary

family risk in multi-ancestry samples, PGSs for depression (OR, 1.1028 [95% CI, 1.0470-1.1606]), IQ (OR, 1.0965 [95% CI, 1.0403-1.1560]), and cognitive performance (OR, 1.0878 [95% CI, 1.0326-1.1463]) were significantly associated in European samples (FDR-corrected P<0.05; Figure 3B). There were no significant associations between PGS and parental depression history in European samples (Figure 3C).

As a sensitivity analysis to reduce the heterogeneity of familial risk, the same analyses were performed with children without a family history of mania. Only depression PGS was significantly associated with four-level family risk (OR, 1.1240 [95% CI, 1.0493-1.1775]; FDR-corrected P<0.05) and binary family risk (OR, 1.1030 [95% CI, 1.0499-1.1591]; FDR-corrected P<0.05). No significant association was found in the logistic models on parental depression history. The same analyses in European samples excluding participants with mania history revealed moderately different results. Regression on four-level family risk showed that PGSs for depression (OR, 1.1406 [95% CI, 1.0570-1.2307]), bipolar disorder (OR, 1.1480 [95% CI, 1.0631-1.2396]), neuroticism (OR, 1.1325 [95% CI, 1.0492-1.2223]), and cognitive performance (OR, 1.1316 [95% CI, 1.0474-1.2227]) have significant effects (FDR-corrected P<0.05). However, there was no significant PGS on binary and parental depression history in the same samples.
Polygenic score	τ (tau) estimate	Statistic	FDR-corrected P	Bonferroni- corrected <i>P</i>
Depression	0.0395	4.6451	< 0.0001	< 0.001
Neuroticism	0.0279	3.2808	0.0155	0.031
Bipolar disorder	0.0262	3.0824	0.0205	n.s.
IQ	0.0254	2.9883	0.0210	n.s.
СР	0.0242	2.8410	0.0269	n.s.
Ever smoker	0.0230	2.7028	0.0344	n.s.
ADHD	0.0218	2.5594	0.0449	n.s.

 Table 3. Kendall's rank correlation between family history of depression and polygenic scores in multi-ancestry samples

Multiple comparison correction for 30 tests; IQ, intelligence quotient; CP, cognitive performance; ADHD, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder; n.s., not significant

 Table 4. Kendall's rank correlation between family history of depression and polygenic scores in European-ancestry samples

Polygenic score	τ (tau) estimate	Statistic	FDR-corrected <i>P</i>	Bonferroni- corrected <i>P</i>
Depression	0.0434	4.4641	0.0002	0.0002
Neuroticism	0.0340	3.4951	0.0071	0.0142
Bipolar disorder	0.0323	3.3248	0.0088	0.0265
IQ	0.0315	3.2386	0.0090	0.0360
СР	0.0291	2.9898	0.0168	n.s.
Ever smoker	0.0267	2.7485	0.0299	n.s.
ADHD	0.0254	2.6074	0.0391	n.s.

Multiple comparison correction for 30 tests; IQ, intelligence quotient; CP, cognitive performance; ADHD, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder; n.s., not significant



Figure 2. Logistic regressions of polygenic scores on family history of depression in multi-ancestry samples. Dashed red line indicates 0.05 of unadjusted *P*. Solid red line indicates 0.05 of Bonferroni-corrected *P*. Each triangle represents a PGS with its odds ratio (OR). Triangles filled with color denote PGSs with FDR-corrected P<0.05. *P* values were adjusted for 30 tests. (A) Regression on four risk levels of depression history from the two generations: no depression history (G1–/G2–; reference group), only grandparent (G1+/G2–), only parent (G1–/G2+), and both generations (G1+/G2+). (B) Regression on two-level familial risk: no depression history (G1–/G2–; reference group) and the rest of the groups (G1+ or G2+). (C) Regression on parental depression history: no history in the parent (G2–; reference group) and depression in the parent (G2+).



Figure 3. Logistic regressions of polygenic scores on family history of depression in European-ancestry samples. Dashed red line indicates 0.05 of unadjusted *P*. Solid red line indicates 0.05 of Bonferroni-corrected *P*. Each triangle represents a PGS with its odds ratio (OR). Triangles filled with color denote PGSs with FDRcorrected *P*<0.05. *P* values were adjusted for 30 tests. (A) Regression on four risk levels of depression history from the two generations: no depression history (G1–/G2–; reference group), only grandparent (G1+/G2–), only parent (G1–/G2+), and both generations (G1+/G2+). (B) Regression on two-level familial risk: no depression history (G1–/G2–; reference group) and the rest of the groups (G1+ or G2+). (C) Regression on parental depression history: no history in the parent (G2–; reference group) and depression in the parent (G2+).

3.3. Association of psychopathology with polygenic scores and family history of depression

We first tested the associations between PGSs and 36 KSADS diagnoses. Among 1,080 combinations of PGS and clinical outcome, 52 associations were significant with FDR-corrected *P*<0.05 (Firth logistic regression adjusted for covariates; Figure 4; Supplementary 1). Higher depression PGS and PGSs related to risky behaviors (i.e., ever smoker, ADHD, general risk tolerance, cannabis use) were linked to internalizing and externalizing problems and suicidal behaviors. Besides depression PGS and PGSs related to risky behaviors, externalizing problems were negatively associated with PGSs of educational attainment, IQ, and cognitive performance. Higher PGSs of worrying and neuroticism and lower automobile speed propensity PGS were associated with internalizing problems. Suicidality in childhood was positively associated with insomnia and neuroticism PGSs. Within the regression models with significant PGS, the proportions of variance explained by PGS ranged from 0.09% to 1.39%. Five PGSs significant after the Bonferroni correction (i.e., BMI, ADHD, ever smoker, educational attainment, and depression) were candidate mediators in mediation analyses.

In European samples, 49 out of 1,080 associations between PGS and clinical outcome were with significant effect of PGS (Figure 5; Supplementary 2). The overall trend in the relationship between PGS and psychopathology in European samples was similar to multi-ancestry samples. What has not been observed in multi-ancestry results were negative associations between educational attainment PGS and internalizing problems and positive associations between PTSD PGS and internalizing problems and suicidality. Four PGSs significant after the Bonferroni

correction (i.e., BMI, ADHD, ever smoker, and depression) were candidate mediators in mediation analyses. The proportions of the phenotypic variance explained by PGS in significant associations ranged from 0.18% to 1.18%.

Incorporating family history into the models, 34 associations still had significant effects of PGSs (FDR-corrected P<0.05; Figure 6; Supplementary 3). PGSs significantly associated with KSADS diagnoses, such as BMI, ever smoker, and depression, were also significant under the presence of family history term. The family history indicator was significant after the FDR correction in all logistic models with significant PGS, except for three models: eating disorder with BMI PGS, any anxiety disorder of the child report with general risk tolerance PGS, and any depressive disorder of the child report with ever smoker PGS. Figure 6 also shows that the proportion of variance explained by both PGS and family history increased compared to the proportion explained only by family history of depression. The increases in explained proportion ranged from 0.17% to 0.71%.

Likewise, 42 models in European samples, including both family history and PGS, had significant effects of PGSs (FDR-corrected P<0.05; Figure 7; Supplementary 4). Significant PGSs in these models were similar to those significant in models with PGS alone. The explained variances by family history and PGS ranged from 0.15% to 1.00%, which increased from the models with family history alone.

Ever smoker 0.0037 BMI *Image disorder BMI *Image disorder BMI *Image disorder BMI *Image disorder ADHD 0.0036 ADHD 0.0036 Depression *Image disorder (parent) 0.0025 Depression *Image disorder (child) 0.0021 Ever smoker 0.0026 0.0026 Depression *Image disorder (child) 0.0024 Ever smoker 0.0026 0.0021 Depression *Image disorder (child) 0.0026 General risk tolerance 0.0021 0.0023 ADHD Image disorder (child) 0.0023 Risky behaviors 0.0035 0.0035 Neuroticism 0.0029 0.0029 Ever smoker 0.0029 0.0029 Depression 0.0029 0.0029 ADHD Image disorder 0.0029 ADHD Image disorder 0.0029 ADHD Image disorder 0.0029 ADHD Image disorder 0.0029 ADHD <	Polygenic score	Odds ratio of the polygenic score (95% CI)	∆McFadden's <i>F</i>	R ²
BMI * + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +	Ever smoker		0.0037	
BMI BMI ADHD Depression Ever smoker Depression Ever smoker Depression Ever smoker Depression BADHD Ever smoker Depression General risk tolerance ADHD Risky behaviors Risky be	BMI	* Eating disorder	0.0048	
BMI ADHD Depression Ever smoker Ever smoker EA Ever smoker Depression General risk tolerance ADHD ADHD ADHD ADHD ADHD Risky behaviors Risky behaviors Risky behaviors Risky behaviors Risky behaviors Risky behaviors Neuroticism Morrying Ever smoker Depression ADHD	BMI		0.0039	
ADHD ADHD Depression Depression Ever smoker EA Ever smoker Depression General risk tolerance ADHD Risky behaviors Risky behaviors	BMI	*	0.0036	
Depression * • • • Any psychiatric disorder (parent) 0.0025 Depression * • • • • Any psychiatric disorder (parent) 0.0028 Ever smoker 0.0024 0.0024 Ever smoker 0.0026 0.0026 Depression * • • • • • Any psychiatric disorder (child) 0.0021 General risk tolerance • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		*	0.0034	
Depression * + + + + + 0.0028 Ever smoker 0.0024 Ever smoker 0.0026 Depression * + + + + + General risk tolerance 0.0021 ADHD + + + + + + Neuroticism 0.0023 Risky behaviors 0.0035 Neuroticism + + + + + + Worrying 0.0023 Ever smoker 0.0021 Depression + + + + + Depression 0.0021 ADHD + + + + + + Depression 0.0035 Depression 0.0029 Ever smoker 0.0052 Depression 0.0029 ADHD - + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +	Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	0.0025	
Ever smoker * • • • Any psychiatric disorder (child) 0.0021 EA * • • • • • Any psychiatric disorder (child) 0.0024 Ever smoker 0.0026 Depression * • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	Depression		0.0028	
EVer Smoker 0.0024 Ever smoker 0.0026 Depression * • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	Ever smoker	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	0.0020	
Ever smoker 0.0026 Depression * - Any psychiatric disorder (child) 0.0020 General risk tolerance 0.0021 0.0023 ADHD 0.0023 Risky behaviors 0.0035 0.0035 Neuroticism 0.0021 Worrying 0.0031 Ever smoker 0.0029 0.0029 ADHD 0.0021 ADHD 0.0035 Neuroticism 0.0031 Worrying 0.0029 Ever smoker 0.0029 ADHD 0.0029 ADHD 0.0029	EVEL SINGKEI		0.0024	
Depression * Any psychiatric disorder (child) 0.0020 General risk tolerance 0.0021 0.0023 ADHD 0.0023 0.0035 Risky behaviors 0.0035 0.0035 Neuroticism 0.0031 0.0029 Ever smoker 0.0029 0.0029 ADHD 0.0029 0.0029 ADHD 0.0021 0.0035	Ever smoker		0.0024	
General risk tolerance 0.0073 General risk tolerance 0.0021 ADHD 0.0023 Risky behaviors 0.0035 Neuroticism 0.0031 Worrying 0.0029 Ever smoker 0.0029 Depression 0.0029 ADHD 0.0029 ADHD 0.0021	Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	0.0020	
General risk tolerance 0.0021 ADHD 0.0023 Risky behaviors 0.0035 Risky behaviors 0.0035 Neuroticism 0.0031 Worrying 0.0029 Ever smoker 0.0029 Depression 0.0029 ADHD 0.0029 ADHD 0.0029 Output 0.0029 ADHD 0.0029 ADHD 0.0029 ADHD 0.0029 ADHD 0.0029 ADHD 0.0029	General risk tolerance		0.0073	
ADHD 0.0023 Risky behaviors 0.0035 Risky behaviors 0.0035 Neuroticism 0.0031 Worrying 0.0029 Ever smoker 0.0052 Depression 0.0029 ADHD 0.0023	General risk tolerance		0.0021	
Risky behaviors 0.0035 Risky behaviors 0.0035 Neuroticism 0.0031 Worrying 0.0029 Ever smoker 0.0052 Depression 0.0029 ADHD 0.0068 ASP 0.0026	ADHD		0.0023	
Risky behaviors 0.0035 Neuroticism 0.0031 Worrying 0.0029 Ever smoker 0.0052 Depression 0.0029 ADHD 0.0068 ASP 0.0026	Risky behaviors		0.0035	
Neuroticism 0.0031 Worrying 0.0029 Ever smoker 0.0052 Depression 0.0029 ADHD 0.0068 ASP 0.0026	Risky behaviors		0.0035	
Worrying 0.0029 Ever smoker 0.0052 Depression 0.0029 ADHD 0.0068 ASP 0.0026	Neuroticism		0.0031	
Ever smoker 0.0052 Depression 0.0029 ADHD 0.0068 ASP 0.0026	Worrving		0.0029	
Depression 0.0029 ADHD 0.0068 ASP	Ever smoker		0.0052	
ADHD 0.0068	Depression		0.0029	
	ADHD		0.0068	
	ASP		0.0026	
IQ Let Category for	10		0.0018	Category for
Ever smoker 0.0030 clinical outcome	Ever smoker		0.0030	clinical outcome
Depression 0.0065 Internalizing	Depression		0.0065	Internalizing
Cannabis use 0.0029 problems	Cannabis use	. ⊢ • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	0.0029	problems
Depression 0.0017 - Externalizing	Depression		0.0017	Externalizing
	EA		0.0019	Suicidality
Cannabis use 0.0029	Cannabis use		0.0029	Succuality
Insomnia 0.0029 - Others	Insomnia		0.0029	Others
ASP 0.0042	ASP		0.0042	
Depression 0.0025	Depression		0.0025	
Ever smoker 0.0027	Ever smoker	! ⊢ ● 	0.0027	
MDD Any psychiatric disorder (parent) 0.0013	MDD	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	0.0013	
Neuroticism Any psychiatric disorder (parent) 0.0013	Neuroticism	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	0.0013	
Insomnia 0.0026	Insomnia		0.0026	
Neuroticism 0.0040	Neuroticism		0.0040	
CP 10.0015	CP	⊢●-1 i	0.0015	
Depression 0.0025	Depression	●	0.0025	
Depression Self-harm 0.0041	Depression	Self-harm	0.0041	
Risky behaviors 0.0014	Risky behaviors		0.0014	
MDD I Bipolar disorder (parent) 0.0026	MDD	Bipolar disorder (parent)	0.0026	
Depression Image: Sleep problems (child) 0.0015	Depression	Sleep problems (child)	0.0015	
Depression 0.0035	Depression		0.0035	
Risky behaviors 0.0045	Risky behaviors		0.0045	
Schizophrenia Heen Sleep problems (child) 0.0014	Schizophrenia	Sleep problems (child)	0.0014	
Risky behaviors 0.0015	Risky behaviors	; ⊢ ● – 1	0.0015	
Depression Sleep problems (parent) 0.0019	Depression	Sleep problems (parent)	0.0019	
Depression 0.0021	Depression		0.0021	
Risky behaviors Any psychiatric disorder (child) 0.0011	Risky behaviors	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	0.0011	
Depression 0.0023	Depression		0.0023	
Neuroticism 0.0139	Neuroticism		0.0139	
0.75 1.00 1.25 1.50 1.75 2.00		0.75 1.00 1.25 1.50 1.75	2.00	

Figure 4. Firth logistic regressions on clinical outcomes with polygenic scores in multi-ancestry samples. All presented results were models with significant PGS after the FDR correction. Asterisk indicates a PGS with Bonferroni-corrected P<0.05. P values were adjusted for 1,080 tests. Δ McFadden's R^2 , proportion of variance explained by polygenic score; BMI, body mass index; ADHD, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder; EA, educational attainment; ASP, automobile speed propensity; IQ, intelligence quotient; MDD, major depressive disorder; CP, cognitive performance.



Figure 5. Firth logistic regressions on clinical outcomes with polygenic scores in European-ancestry samples. All presented results were models with significant PGS after the FDR correction. Asterisk indicates a PGS with Bonferroni-corrected P<0.05. P values were adjusted for 1,080 tests. Δ McFadden's R^2 , proportion of variance explained by polygenic score; BMI, body mass index; ADHD, attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder; EA, educational attainment; ASP, automobile speed propensity; IQ, intelligence quotient; PTSD, post-traumatic stress disorder; CP, cognitive performance.

Polygenic score	Odds ratio of the polygenic score (95% Cl)	Δ <i>R</i> ² (PGS+FH)	∆ <i>R</i> ² (FH)	
BMI		0.0252	0.0214	—
BMI	*	0.0225	0.0192	
ADHD	*	0.0223	0.0192	
Ever smoker	*	0.0225	0.0192	
BMI	* — The transport to th	0.0062	0.0013	
Ever smoker	*	0.0042	0.0022	
EA	* [0.0215	0.0192	
IQ	*	0.0214	0.0192	
Depression	*	0.0299	0.0281	
Ever smoker	⊢ ,	0.0238	0.0214	
Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	0.0039	0.0022	
Risky behaviors		0.0072	0.0037	
General risk tolerance		0.0212	0.0192	
Depression	⊢ ,	0.0237	0.0214	
Ever smoker	⊢ ● − −	0.0075	0.0025	Category for
Risky behaviors	¦	0.0079	0.0045	Clinical outcome
ASP		0.0341	0.0313	problems Externalizing
General risk tolerance	⊢	0.0125	0.0054	problems
CP		0.0211	0.0192	Suicidality
ADHD		0.0235	0.0214	Others
Worrying	⊢ ● − 1	0.0338	0.0313	
ASP		0.0250	0.0205	
EA		0.0234	0.0214	
Cannabis use		0.0073	0.0045	
Neuroticism	¦ ⊢ ●─-	0.0338	0.0313	
Ever smoker		0.0066	0.0037	
Cannabis use		0.0066	0.0037	
ADHD	⊢	0.0228	0.0165	
Insomnia	⊢ • 1	0.0065	0.0037	
Ever smoker	⊢ ● − 1	0.0070	0.0045	
Insomnia	• • • •	0.0070	0.0045	
Depression		0.0222	0.0165	
Depression		0.0334	0.0313	
Depression		0.0060	0.0037	
	0.75 1.00 1.25 1.50			

Figure 6. Firth logistic regressions on clinical outcomes with polygenic scores and family history of depression in multi-ancestry samples. All presented results were models with significant PGS after the FDR correction. Asterisk indicates a PGS with Bonferroni-corrected P < 0.05. P values were adjusted for 1,080 tests. ΔR^2

(PGS+FH), the proportion of variance explained by polygenic score and family history of depression; ΔR^2 (FH), the proportion of variance explained by family history of depression; ADHD, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder; EA, educational attainment; ASP, automobile speed propensity; IQ, intelligence quotient; CP, cognitive performance.

Polygenic score	Odds ratio of the polygenic score (95% CI)	Δ <i>R</i> ² (PGS+FH)	Δ <i>R</i> ² (FH)	
ADHD	*	0.0215	0.0174	_
BMI	* Eating disorder	0.0057	0.0003	
BMI	i *⊨ - ●	0.0208	0.0174	
Ever smoker	* Any psychiatric disorder (child)	0.0043	0.0017	
Ever smoker	⊨ ● – 1	0.0202	0.0174	
Cannabis use		0.0075	0.0037	
Risky behaviors		0.0082	0.0037	
Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	0.0259	0.0241	
Risky behaviors		0.0085	0.0039	
Ever smoker		0.0077	0.0037	
General risk tolerance	⊢ ⊷⊣	0.0197	0.0174	
EA	⊢ •1 !	0.0197	0.0174	
Depression		0.0076	0.0037	
Ever smoker	⊢	0.0078	0.0039	
Ever smoker		0.0113	0.0046	
PTSD		0.0256	0.0215	
Depression	Self-harm	0.0208	0.0139	
Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	0.0039	0.0017	Catagon, for
ADHD		0.0194	0.0168	clinical outcome
Depression		0.0076	0.0039	Internalizing
General risk tolerance		0.0159	0.0075	problems
PTSD		0.0261	0.0218	Externalizing
IQ		0.0195	0.0174	- Suicidality
Cannabis use		0.0076	0.0039	Culcidanty
ADHD		0.0210	0.0122	Others
CP		0.0198	0.0174	
EA		0.0106	0.0046	
BMI		0.0191	0.0168	
Depression		0.0254	0.0218	
Neuroticism		0.0306	0.0279	
Depression		0.0250	0.0215	
EA F		0.0135	0.0037	
ASP		0.0216	0.0168	
ASP		0.0305	0.0279	
Ever smoker		0.0189	0.0168	
Neuroticism	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	0.0256	0.0241	
		0.0470	0.0370	
PTSD		0.0098	0.0046	
Depression	Sleep problems (child)	0.0026	0.0005	
		0.0246	0.0215	
Ever smoker	Eating disorder	0.0240	0.0213	
Depression		0.0023	0.0168	
			5.0100	

Figure 7. Firth logistic regressions on clinical outcomes with polygenic scores and family history of depression in European-ancestry samples. All presented results were models with significant PGS after the FDR correction. Asterisk indicates a PGS with Bonferroni-corrected P < 0.05. P values were adjusted for 1,080 tests. ΔR^2 (PGS+FH), the proportion of variance explained by polygenic score and

family history of depression; ΔR^2 (FH), the proportion of variance explained by family history of depression; ADHD, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder; EA, educational attainment; BMI, body mass index; ASP, automobile speed propensity; PTSD, post-traumatic stress disorder; IQ, intelligence quotient; CP, cognitive performance.

3.4. Mediating role of polygenic scores

The mediation models with PGS as mediator were tested (Figure 8A). The treatments in the mediation models were multigenerational depression history with two risk levels (e.g., G1-/G2- as a control group) and parental depression history. Twenty-seven clinical variables significantly associated with depression history were tested as outcomes.

Among the tested PGSs, depression PGS was the only mediator that had significant mediating effects in the relationship between familial risk and psychiatric disorders (Figure 8B). The mediation models with multigenerational depression history showed that depression PGS had significant mediation effects on ADHD (estimate, 0.0014 [95% CI, 0.0005-0.0018]), conduct/oppositional defiant disorder (estimate, 0.0016 [95% CI, 0.0006-0.0027]), conduct disorder (estimate, 0.0007 [95% CI, 0.0002-0.0013]), parent-reported any anxiety disorder (estimate, 0.0012 [95% CI, 0.0005-0.0007]), self-harm (estimate, 0.0007 [95% CI, 0.0002-0.0013]), and parent- (estimate, 0.0021 [95% CI, 0.0009-0.0037]) and child-reported (estimate, 0.0019 [95% CI, 0.0008-0.0033]) any psychiatric disorder/condition. The direct effects of multigenerational depression history were significant on all clinical variables except for suicidality of the child report. The largest direct effects were observed on parent-reported any psychiatric disorder/condition (estimate, 0.1441 [95% CI, 0.1242-0.1642]; Bonferroni-corrected P < 0.05).

Similar results were observed with the mediation models of parental depression history. Parental depression history had significant direct effects on the KSADS outcomes except for child-reported any anxiety disorder. Depression PGS had significant mediating effects on ADHD, conduct/oppositional defiant disorder, conduct disorder, child-reported any psychiatric disorder/condition, and child-reported suicidal ideation. Mediation models with ever smoker, ADHD, BMI, and educational attainment PGSs had similar direct effects of depression history compared to depression PGS models. However, there was no significant mediation effect within the models. Similar results were found in European samples: Four PGSs (i.e., depression, ever smoker, BMI, and ADHD PGSs) were candidate mediators, and depression PGS was the only significant mediator.





Figure 8. Mediation analysis with depression PGS as a mediator in multiancestry samples. ADE, average direct effect; ACME, average causal mediation effect. PGS was included as a mediator, family history of depression as treatment, and clinical report as the outcome. (A) Mediation model. Five PGSs with significant effects on clinical outcomes and 27 clinical outcomes of significant ADE were tested in the mediation model. Two versions of depression history were included: two-level risk of multigenerational history and parental history. (B) Results from mediation analyses with depression PGS as a mediator in multi-ancestry samples. Boxes with color indicate effects with FDR-corrected P<0.05. Asterisks indicate effects with Bonferroni-corrected P<0.05. P values were adjusted for 270 tests (2 versions of family history x 5 PGSs x 27 clinical outcomes).

Chapter 4. Discussion

This study demonstrates that having multiple prior generations affected with depression is associated with higher PGSs for depression and bipolar disorder. PGSs for mental and cognitive traits were also significantly associated with a wide range of children's psychopathology, even under the presence of familial risk of depression. This is the first study to show that depression PGS mediated associations between family history of depression and higher rates of childhood psychiatric disorders. Taken together, the results suggest that having multiple generations affected with depression is associated with a higher genetic load specific to depression and contributes to the increased rates of psychiatric disorders in preadolescents across diverse ancestry groups.

4.1. PGSs associated with multigenerational depression history

Depression and bipolar disorder PGSs and depression history. With the adjustment of covariates, the children with two previous generations affected had the highest depression PGS (OR = 1.14), which may indicate that their genetic burden is exceptionally high compared to those with one or no previous generation affected. We found a similar association for bipolar disorder PGS. These results imply that the more genetic risk variants for depression and bipolar disorder an individual have, the more likely these variants are to be inherited by the next generation, and thereby, the risk of developing mental conditions would increase in offspring. Indeed, our findings are in line with the previous study that showed

increased risk of overall psychopathology in children with more previous generations affected with depression (Van Dijk et al., 2021), and also, partially consistent with the study showing that familial risk is related to genetic vulnerability for depression and anxiety (Smoller, 2016).

We also conducted sensitivity analysis limiting the sample to children of parents and grandparents with a history of depression without mania in order to increase homogeneity of depression history data. In our sensitivity analysis, bipolar disorder PGS lost its significance on family history of depression. This result suggests that the significant associations with bipolar disorder PGS might be due to including children with a family history of bipolar disorder, as family history of bipolar disorder is associated with higher bipolar disorder PGS in offspring (Andlauer et al., 2021; Birmaher et al., 2022; Fullerton et al., 2015).

Cognitive ability PGSs and depression history. Not in the multi-ancestry group but in the European-only sample, positive relationships between multigenerational depression history and PGSs for cognitive ability (i.e., cognitive performance and IQ) were observed, even after adjusting for the confounders. No significant associations were found with parental depression history. Although these PGSs had marginal effects (OR = ~1.10), these findings seem contradictory with previous reports on the phenotypic association between depression and cognitive impairment (Meijsen et al., 2018; Rock et al., 2014; Semkovska et al., 2019). These disagreements may come from the genetic liability for cognitive ability that reflects a variety of heritable traits, such as personality and behavioral problems (Krapohl et al., 2014). In other words, the genetic variants associated with cognitive ability contribute to mental and behavioral traits, not just cognitive ability itself, sharing

biological or other indirect pathways (e.g., gene-by-environment interaction) across the phenotypes.

Despite the phenotypic correlation between depression and cognitive impairment, the genetic correlation between these phenotypes has hardly been observed (Savage et al., 2018). One study also reported a non-significant genetic correlation between depression and general intelligence but observed over 90 genetic variants associated with these two traits overlapping (Bahrami et al., 2021). The association of cognitive ability PGS with family history of depression has not been reported to our knowledge. Therefore, the role of genetic variation related to cognitive ability in the intergenerational transmission of depression should be further investigated in European and non-European cohorts.

4.2. Polygenic risks for childhood psychopathology

We extend recent findings from the ABCD study that examined the associations of psychiatric family history and PGS with children's psychopathology, respectively (Wainberg et al., 2022). PGSs were significant under the presence of family history term and covariates in the logistic models, explaining about 0.7% of the phenotypic variances, while family history alone explained 2%. Considering the correlation between PGSs and family history of depression, these findings show that PGSs reflect the risk for mental conditions in children beyond the familial risk for depression.

Childhood externalizing problem and its genetic liability. We found that a notable number of significant associations were with externalizing disorders (i.e.,

conduct/oppositional defiant disorder and ADHD). Two possible explanations for these findings can be discussed. First, in line with the age of the participants, the higher prevalence of externalizing problems than other mental conditions in children (Chan et al., 2008; Danielson et al., 2021) may have gained more statistical power in our models. There have been consistent reports that childhood conduct and oppositional problems tend to precede mental disorders in later life (Burke et al., 2005; Hofstra et al., 2002; Zoccolillo, 1992). In tandem with these findings, externalizing disorders (e.g., conduct disorder and oppositional defiant disorder) in children and adolescents have been considered as a major intervention target in terms of the development of psychiatric disorders (Kim-Cohen et al., 2003).

The second explanation is that externalizing disorders are well known to be highly heritable (Hicks et al., 2004), so more associations with PGSs were found than other traits. This explanation is also linked to our findings that the majority of significant associations were with polygenic risks for risk-taking behaviors (i.e., ever smoker, cannabis use, general risk tolerance, and risky behaviors). These results may imply that higher inherited risks for risk-taking traits increase the risk for psychopathology in preadolescence. Several family studies support the transmission of these risks revealing that the parental history of substance use and antisocial problems confers the risk for mental problems in offspring (Coley et al., 2011; Eiden et al., 2007; Giancola, 2000; Rhule et al., 2004). Therefore, although we suggested associations of childhood psychopathology with PGS of individual externalizing traits, common genetic components underlying a wide array of externalizing traits (Karlsson Linnér et al., 2021) may be a putative mechanism for the intergenerational transmission of externalizing disorders. Genetic influences on suicidality. Although suicidal behaviors were much rarer than externalizing problems in our clinical data, significant associations were found between PGSs and suicidal behaviors, such as suicidal ideation and plan. The association testing in this study showed that PGSs of depression, insomnia, neuroticism, and risk-taking behaviors (i.e., ever smoker, cannabis use, and risky behaviors) have influences on suicidal behaviors in children.

Traditionally, suicide risk has been examined and understood in relation to psychiatric disorders (Baxter & Appleby, 1999; Lawrence et al., 1999; Qin et al., 2003). As genetic studies found that suicidality itself is a heritable trait with heritability estimates ranging between 30%-55% (Voracek & Loibl, 2007), the growing body of research has been investigating the genetic architecture of suicidality outcomes (Sokolowski et al., 2014). In addition, several GWASs of suicidal behaviors and death in adult samples found genetic correlations between suicidality and psychiatric disorders, especially depression and behavioral disinhibition (Docherty et al., 2020; Mullins et al., 2019; Strawbridge et al., 2019). Our findings confirm these correlations with children's suicidality measures and extend previous findings by suggesting genetic associations with insomnia, neuroticism, and substance use. Such findings in children may have an important meaning because suicidal behaviors in youth are becoming more common in recent years (Barzilay & Apter, 2022).

Depression PGS and psychopathology. Depression PGS predicted internalizing and externalizing disorders and suicidality at ages 9 and 10, as well as self-harm and any psychiatric disorder after multiple comparison correction. Previous studies have shown that depression in adults is genetically correlated with bipolar disorder, schizophrenia, ADHD, and earlier smoking initiation (Howard et al., 2019; Howard et al., 2018; Wray et al., 2018). Our depression PGS was calculated from the largest genome-wide meta-analysis for depression integrating three GWASs of differently defined depression, from clinically diagnosed depression to self-reported depressive symptoms (Howard et al., 2019). Recent studies with depression PGS estimated from this meta-analysis study demonstrated associations of depression PGS with perinatal (Kiewa et al., 2022; Rantalainen et al., 2020) and youth (Perret et al., 2022; Rabinowitz et al., 2020) depressive symptoms, externalizing and internalizing problems in children (Wainberg et al., 2022), and various medical conditions in adults (Fang et al., 2022). Our results extend these findings to clinical diagnosis of psychiatric conditions and suicidal behaviors in children. Overall, the genetic risk variants for depression seem to contribute to multidimensional health outcomes throughout the lifetime.

The possible pathway from the risk variants of depression to mental problems in childhood is through neurobiological endophenotypes. When the genetic variants that contribute to the heritability of depression were partitioned by cell type, the variants were enriched in brain regions such as the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) and frontal cortex (Howard et al., 2019). Transcriptomic and proteomic studies have also highlighted that genes expressed in the prefrontal cortex and ACC are related to depression (Wang et al., 2012; Wingo et al., 2021). Accordingly, the risk variants for depression may involve the regulation of genes particularly expressed in the prefrontal cortex and ACC, and the differentially expressed genes may influence the individual variation in mental status.

Cognitive ability PGSs and externalizing problems. In our result, PGSs for

IQ, cognitive performance, and educational attainment were negatively associated with externalizing problems in children, regardless of family history term in the model. Our observation is in line with a previous finding that higher educational attainment PGS is correlated with lower externalizing scores at the age of 3, 6, and 10 (Jansen et al., 2018). Indeed, prospective studies have reported that externalizing traits like inattentiveness and hyperactivity may lead to lower academic performance in children (Polderman et al., 2010). The association between externalizing problems and PGSs for cognitive ability and their phenotypic association imply that these phenotypes may bidirectionally influence each other at both genotype level and phenotype level.

BMI PGS and externalizing problems. Our results consistently showed positive correlations between BMI PGS and externalizing problems in children. These associations are partially consistent with prior studies that found positive associations of ADHD and conduct disorder with obesity (Cortese et al., 2016; Khalife et al., 2014). These phenotypic associations have been thought to be come from the impulsivity and inattention of externalizing problems that may increase dysregulated eating habits (Cortese & Vincenzi, 2011).

Our findings imply that the genetic liability of obesity may have an influence on externalizing problems in children. A Mendelian randomization (MR) study supports our findings showing a causal genetic effect of BMI on ADHD but not vice versa (Martins-Silva et al., 2019). However, more recent genetic studies have reported a positive association between BMI PGS and ADHD PGS, implying the bidirectional effects on one trait to another (Barker et al., 2021; Karhunen et al., 2021; Liu et al., 2021). The putative mechanism underlying the link between ADHD and obesity may be shared neural substrates between the two traits (Barker et al., 2021) and abnormal brain functioning triggered by obesity or ADHD (Cortese, 2019; Furman et al., 2019). The bidirectional pathway between externalizing problems and obesity needs to be further investigated since these two traits can be variously assessed; for example, obesity can be measured as BMI, waist circumference, and waist-to-height ratio (Savva et al., 2000).

4.3. Mediating effect of depression PGS in the relationship between depression history and offspring psychopathology

Only PGS for depression, but not other PGSs, showed a significant mediation effect on the impact of family risk for depression on offspring's psychiatric diagnoses. Our findings implicate the polygenic mechanism for family history of depression, which was specific to polygenic risk for depression.

As seen in our association results, the large direct effect of depression history compared to the indirect effect of PGS was discovered. Family history can affect mental health through genetic and environmental components. Interpersonal stress (Hammen et al., 2004), early life stress (Luby et al., 2006), and dysfunctional family environment (Gutierrez-Galve et al., 2015; Hammen et al., 2004) have been suggested as environmental mediators of the impact of parental depression. Also, other interactions between genes and environment (Eley et al., 2004; Feurer et al., 2022) and genes themselves (Garvert et al., 2022; Ressler et al., 2009) could partially explain the mechanism of intergenerational transmission of depression. Further efforts are needed to dissect gene-environment interactions within childhood psychopathology, especially in children with a high polygenic risk for depression.

Our findings show that both parental and multigenerational family history of depression was mediated by depression PGS. Depression PGS mediated early childhood outcomes like conduct/oppositional defiant disorder, anxiety disorder, and suicidal thoughts and behaviors. Even though bipolar disorder has a higher heritability than depression, a family study showed that the effect of parental bipolar disorder on the offspring's bipolar disorder is not mediated by the offspring's bipolar disorder PGS (Birmaher et al., 2022). Therefore, the significant mediating effect of depression PGS shown in our results highlights the specific role of genetic liability of depression in childhood psychopathology. Still, the indirect effect of depression PGS in the mediation model was marginal relative to the direct effect of depression history. This may be because the participants are younger than the median onset age of psychiatric disorder, so psychiatric symptoms have yet to manifest in children. As the children pass through the median age of onset, associations between depression PGS and psychiatric phenotypes will become stronger as these associations have been shown in other studies (Mistry et al., 2018; Musliner et al., 2019), so will the indirect effect of depression PGS.

4.4. Implications and future directions

Recently, a growing number of studies incorporate familial and polygenic risk to predict and stratify better the risk for target diseases. While the family history of depression as a strong risk factor for mental illness is well replicated, its association with polygenic risks has been understudied. Also, studies have focused on the depression history of first-degree family members, such as parents and siblings. Adding to the existing literature, this study examined the risk for a broad array of childhood psychopathology using multigenerational family history of depression and multiple polygenic scores in a large, diverse multi-ancestry sample. The present study has important implications in the trend of discussing how PGS can be implemented in clinical practice (Murray et al., 2021; Wray et al., 2021).

This is the first study to demonstrate that depression PGS mediated the impact of multigenerational family history of depression toward increased risk of overall psychopathology in multi-ancestry children. The mediating effect of depression PGS implicates the polygenic mechanism of the family history of depression. In addition, unlike previous studies that failed to find significant associations between firstdegree depression history and genetic risk for psychiatric disorders, this study revealed that parental and multigenerational history of depression represents the genetic vulnerability to depression and bipolar disorder. Also, these associations and mediation effects of depression PGS remained significant under adjustment for potential confounders and multiple comparison correction. Because the risk indicated by PGS should be interpreted as a relative scale, future studies would benefit from incorporating PGS with other neurobiological factors that are thought to lie in between polygenic risks and manifestations of psychopathology. For example, incorporating neuroimaging substrates with polygenic risk would bring about more powerful predictive utility, bridging the gap between genetic risk and the expression of mental conditions.

Some limitations should be noted for this study. First, most PGSs were derived from GWAS that was conducted in European-ancestry samples. Since there has been an issue of transferability of PGS across the ancestries (Martin et al., 2019), European GWAS-based PGSs might not be the optimal summary statistics to work with for multi-ancestry populations. To complement this limitation, we conducted same analyses in both multi-ancestry and European-ancestry samples and presented similar results. The second limitation is that we relied on the clinical diagnosis and family history reported by the caregivers or children themselves. The clinical information collected from the participants would be less accurate than the diagnoses based on clinician's interview. For family history of depression, it was unable to identify whether or when the affected grandparents or parents were remitted from a depressive episode, which may influence the offspring's behavioral problems (Shaw et al., 2009). The effect of depression PGS on offspring's psychopathology should be further studied considering grandparent's or parent's remission from the depression. In addition, the sample was preadolescents at ages 9 and 10, so the mental conditions would not have been fully expressed. Only 2.5% of mood disorders and 3% of psychotic traits occur before the age 14, and when it comes to age 18, the proportions rise to 11.5% and 12.3%, respectively. We expect in followup waves of the ABCD study, clinical diagnoses to become more prevalent as the children go through the median age of onset of psychiatric disorders.

Supplementary Material

Polygenic score	Clinical outcome	OR [95% CI]	FDR-corrected P	Bonferroni- corrected <i>P</i>	∆McFadden's <i>R</i> ²
Ever smoker	ADHD	1.1702 [1.1042, 1.2404]	0.0001	0.0001	0.0037
BMI	ADHD	1.1684 [1.1023, 1.2387]	0.0001	0.0002	0.0036
BMI	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1779 [1.1067, 1.2539]	0.0001	0.0003	0.0039
ADHD	ADHD	1.1616 [1.0967, 1.2305]	0.0001	0.0003	0.0034
BMI	Eating disorder	0.8297 [0.7707, 0.8931]	0.0001	0.0007	0.0048
Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	1.1299 [1.0752, 1.1875]	0.0003	0.0015	0.0025
Depression	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1477 [1.0790, 1.2208]	0.0018	0.0128	0.0028
Ever smoker	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	1.1224 [1.0649, 1.1832]	0.0022	0.0179	0.0021
EA	ADHD	0.8794 [0.8286, 0.9331]	0.0025	0.0226	0.0024
Ever smoker	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1414 [1.0728, 1.2145]	0.0031	0.0306	0.0026
Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	1.1160 [1.0591, 1.1760]	0.0038	0.0414	0.0020
Neuroticism	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1582 [1.0787, 1.2437]	0.0046	n.s.	0.0031
General risk tolerance	Any anxiety disorder (child)	1.2896 [1.1398, 1.4595]	0.0044	n.s.	0.0073
General risk tolerance	ADHD	1.1257 [1.0626, 1.1927]	0.0044	n.s.	0.0021
Risky behaviors	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1775 [1.0868, 1.2759]	0.0046	n.s.	0.0035

Supplementary 1. Firth logistic regressions on clinical outcomes with polygenic scores in multi-ancestry samples

Risky behaviors	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1778 [1.0866, 1.2769]	0.0046	n.s.	0.0035
ADHD	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1327 [1.0651, 1.2047]	0.0045	n.s.	0.0023
Worrying	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1542 [1.0747, 1.2398]	0.0048	n.s.	0.0029
Ever smoker	Any depressive disorder (child)	1.2373 [1.1121, 1.3769]	0.0051	n.s.	0.0052
Depression	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1525 [1.0731, 1.2380]	0.0053	n.s.	0.0029
ADHD	Conduct disorder	1.2837 [1.1251, 1.4652]	0.0104	n.s.	0.0068
IQ	ADHD	0.8955 [0.8444, 0.9496]	0.0109	n.s.	0.0018
Ever smoker	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1636 [1.0732, 1.2617]	0.0111	n.s.	0.0030
ASP	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	0.8752 [0.8150, 0.9398]	0.0108	n.s.	0.0026
Depression	Conduct disorder	1.2797 [1.1202, 1.4621]	0.0121	n.s.	0.0065
Cannabis use	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1577 [1.0687, 1.2542]	0.0137	n.s.	0.0029
Insomnia	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1571 [1.0682, 1.2536]	0.0138	n.s.	0.0029
Depression	ADHD	1.1110 [1.0487, 1.1770]	0.0134	n.s.	0.0017
Cannabis use	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1580 [1.0684, 1.2552]	0.0131	n.s.	0.0029
EA	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	0.8912 [0.8361, 0.9497]	0.0137	n.s.	0.0019
ASP	Social anxiety disorder (parent)	0.8300 [0.7483, 0.9205]	0.0144	n.s.	0.0042
Depression	Separation Anxiety disorder	1.1446 [1.0616, 1.2341]	0.0146	n.s.	0.0025
Ever smoker	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1542 [1.0652, 1.2508]	0.0150	n.s.	0.0027
Neuroticism	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	1.0913 [1.0385, 1.1469]	0.0175	n.s.	0.0013

MDD	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	1.0910 [1.0383, 1.1464]	0.0174	n.s.	0.0013
Insomnia	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1481 [1.0605, 1.2431]	0.0194	n.s.	0.0026
Neuroticism	Generalized anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1976 [1.0787, 1.3299]	0.0210	n.s.	0.0040
СР	ADHD	0.9048 [0.8534, 0.9591]	0.0219	n.s.	0.0015
Depression	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1464 [1.0578, 1.2425]	0.0242	n.s.	0.0025
Depression	Self-harm	1.2045 [1.0774, 1.3466]	0.0290	n.s.	0.0041
MDD	Bipolar disorder (parent)	1.1565 [1.0580, 1.2645]	0.0360	n.s.	0.0026
Risky behaviors	ADHD	1.0986 [1.0371, 1.1639]	0.0356	n.s.	0.0014
Depression	Sleep problems (child)	1.1055 [1.0393, 1.1760]	0.0364	n.s.	0.0015
Depression	Generalized anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1866 [1.0677, 1.3187]	0.0366	n.s.	0.0035
Risky behaviors	Any anxiety disorder (child)	1.2207 [1.0778, 1.3828]	0.0404	n.s.	0.0045
Risky behaviors	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1029 [1.0370, 1.1731]	0.0428	n.s.	0.0015
Depression	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1349 [1.0478, 1.2293]	0.0435	n.s.	0.0021
Depression	Suicidal ideation (parent)	1.1408 [1.0495, 1.2401]	0.0440	n.s.	0.0023
Neuroticism	Suicidal plan (parent)	1.4885 [1.1567, 1.9161]	0.0441	n.s.	0.0139
Risky behaviors	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	1.0858 [1.0305, 1.1442]	0.0438	n.s.	0.0011
Depression	Sleep problems (parent)	1.1230 [1.0432, 1.2090]	0.0431	n.s.	0.0019
Schizophrenia	Sleep problems (child)	0.9080 [0.8540, 0.9654]	0.0427	n.s.	0.0014

Multiple comparison correction for 1,080 tests; Clinical outcomes without reporter are of parent report; OR, odds ratio; Δ McFadden's R^2 , proportion of variance explained by polygenic score; BMI, body mass index; ADHD, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder; EA, educational attainment; ASP, automobile speed propensity; IQ, intelligence quotient; MDD, major depressive disorder; CP, cognitive performance; n.s., not significant

Polygenic score	Clinical outcome (reporter)	OR [95% CI]	FDR-corrected <i>P</i>	Bonferroni- corrected <i>P</i>	∆McFadden's <i>R</i> ²
ADHD	ADHD	1.1840 [1.1085, 1.2648]	0.0005	0.0005	0.0044
BMI	Eating disorder	0.8210 [0.7542, 0.8936]	0.0026	0.0052	0.0053
BMI	ADHD	1.1642 [1.0893, 1.2446]	0.0027	0.0080	0.0035
Ever smoker	ADHD	1.1563 [1.0818, 1.2362]	0.0051	0.0204	0.0032
Ever smoker	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	1.1424 [1.0739, 1.2154]	0.0051	0.0254	0.0028
Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	1.1301 [1.0672, 1.1970]	0.0051	0.0306	0.0025
Depression	Self-harm	1.2972 [1.1447, 1.4707]	0.0068	0.0475	0.0079
Risky behaviors	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.2070 [1.0993, 1.3256]	0.0106	n.s.	0.0046
PTSD	Suicidal ideation (parent)	1.2087 [1.1000, 1.3283]	0.0095	n.s.	0.0047
Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	1.1304 [1.0631, 1.2021]	0.0097	n.s.	0.0024
Risky behaviors	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.2053 [1.0975, 1.3242]	0.0092	n.s.	0.0046
ADHD	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1469 [1.0703, 1.2293]	0.0091	n.s.	0.0029
PTSD	Suicidal behaviors (parent)	1.2040 [1.0961, 1.3228]	0.0088	n.s.	0.0045
Depression	Suicidal ideation (parent)	1.2006 [1.0920, 1.3205]	0.0119	n.s.	0.0043
General risk tolerance	Any anxiety disorder (child)	1.3182 [1.1415, 1.5230]	0.0120	n.s.	0.0087
Depression	Suicidal behaviors (parent)	1.1983 [1.0902, 1.3176]	0.0118	n.s.	0.0043

Supplementary 2. Firth logistic regressions on clinical outcomes with polygenic scores in European-ancestry samples

Neuroticism	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1646 [1.0754, 1.2615]	0.0112	n.s.	0.0033
Depression	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1958 [1.0884, 1.3141]	0.0115	n.s.	0.0042
Ever smoker	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1968 [1.0888, 1.3158]	0.0110	n.s.	0.0042
Ever smoker	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1943 [1.0869, 1.3126]	0.0118	n.s.	0.0041
Ever smoker	Any depressive disorder (child)	1.2786 [1.1220, 1.4577]	0.0115	n.s.	0.0068
General risk tolerance	ADHD	1.1309 [1.0588, 1.2080]	0.0121	n.s.	0.0023
Depression	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1907 [1.0842, 1.3080]	0.0121	n.s.	0.0040
Neuroticism	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	1.1123 [1.0506, 1.1779]	0.0116	n.s.	0.0019
ADHD	Conduct disorder	1.3430 [1.1462, 1.5747]	0.0113	n.s.	0.0095
EA	ADHD	0.8821 [0.8233, 0.9449]	0.0144	n.s.	0.0022
Cannabis use	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1854 [1.0796, 1.3019]	0.0144	n.s.	0.0038
Depression	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1342 [1.0580, 1.2160]	0.0146	n.s.	0.0024
Depression	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1547 [1.0659, 1.2512]	0.0157	n.s.	0.0029
ADHD	PTSD	1.4051 [1.1623, 1.7004]	0.0157	n.s.	0.0118
Cannabis use	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1805 [1.0754, 1.2961]	0.0168	n.s.	0.0036
EA	Any depressive disorder (child)	0.7886 [0.6890, 0.9022]	0.0181	n.s.	0.0060
Ever smoker	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1302 [1.0538, 1.2123]	0.0196	n.s.	0.0022
EA	MDD (child)	0.7234 [0.5992, 0.8726]	0.0223	n.s.	0.0099
BMI	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1282 [1.0521, 1.2100]	0.0218	n.s.	0.0022

ADHD	Suicidal behaviors (parent)	1.1735 [1.0683, 1.2893]	0.0251	n.s.	0.0034
ASP	Social anxiety disorder (parent)	0.8241 [0.7334, 0.9256]	0.0319	n.s.	0.0046
Depression	Sleep problems (child)	1.1280 [1.0491, 1.2131]	0.0318	n.s.	0.0022
ASP	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	0.8767 [0.8095, 0.9493]	0.0327	n.s.	0.0025
PTSD	Any depressive disorder (child)	1.2365 [1.0875, 1.4064]	0.0320	n.s.	0.0053
ADHD	Suicidal ideation (parent)	1.1684 [1.0634, 1.2841]	0.0314	n.s.	0.0032
СР	ADHD	0.8959 [0.8380, 0.9577]	0.0318	n.s.	0.0018
Neuroticism	Separation Anxiety disorder	1.1487 [1.0558, 1.2500]	0.0316	n.s.	0.0027
Neuroticism	Generalized anxiety disorder (parent)	1.2055 [1.0738, 1.3538]	0.0377	n.s.	0.0043
Ever smoker	Eating disorder	0.8725 [0.8016, 0.9496]	0.0380	n.s.	0.0025
Worrying	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1366 [1.0495, 1.2312]	0.0383	n.s.	0.0023
Depression	Generalized anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1999 [1.0680, 1.3486]	0.0491	n.s.	0.0040
Depression	Conduct disorder	1.2821 [1.0936, 1.5045]	0.0488	n.s.	0.0068
IQ	ADHD	0.9003 [0.8414, 0.9631]	0.0499	n.s.	0.0016

Multiple comparison correction for 1,080 tests; Clinical outcomes without reporter are of parent report; OR, odds ratio; Δ McFadden's R^2 , proportion of variance explained by polygenic score; BMI, body mass index; ADHD, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder; EA, educational attainment; ASP, automobile speed propensity; IQ, intelligence quotient; PTSD, post-traumatic stress disorder; CP, cognitive performance; n.s., not significant

Polygenic score	Clinical outcome (reporter)	OR [95% CI]	FDR- corrected <i>P</i>	Bonferroni- corrected <i>P</i>	ΔR^2 (PGS+FH)	ΔR^2 (FH)
BMI	Eating disorder	0.8277 [0.7688, 0.8909]	0.0005	0.0005	0.0062	0.0013
Ever smoker	ADHD	1.1615 [1.0956, 1.2317]	0.0003	0.0005	0.0225	0.0192
BMI	ADHD	1.1613 [1.0951, 1.2317]	0.0002	0.0006	0.0225	0.0192
BMI	Conduct/oppositional defiant disorder	1.1731 [1.1018, 1.2493]	0.0002	0.0006	0.0252	0.0214
ADHD	ADHD	1.1552 [1.0901, 1.2244]	0.0002	0.0011	0.0223	0.0192
EA	ADHD	0.8794 [0.8281, 0.9336]	0.0046	0.0273	0.0215	0.0192
Ever smoker	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	1.1193 [1.0619, 1.1799]	0.0041	0.0289	0.0042	0.0022
Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	1.1120 [1.0571, 1.1699]	0.0053	0.0424	0.0299	0.0281
IQ	ADHD	0.8833 [0.8323, 0.9372]	0.0048	0.0429	0.0214	0.0192
General risk tolerance	Any anxiety disorder (child)	1.2833 [1.1340, 1.4528]	0.0082	n.s.	0.0125	0.0054
Risky behaviors	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1750 [1.0844, 1.2734]	0.0080	n.s.	0.0079	0.0045
General risk tolerance	ADHD	1.1242 [1.0605, 1.1918]	0.0074	n.s.	0.0212	0.0192
Risky behaviors	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1757 [1.0845, 1.2747]	0.0070	n.s.	0.0072	0.0037
Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	1.1107 [1.0540, 1.1706]	0.0066	n.s.	0.0039	0.0022
Ever smoker	Conduct/oppositional defiant disorder	1.1328 [1.0643, 1.2059]	0.0064	n.s.	0.0238	0.0214

Supplementary 3. Firth logistic regressions on clinical outcomes with polygenic scores and family history of depression in multi-ancestry samples

Ever smoker	Any depressive disorder (child)	1.2328 [1.1082, 1.3718]	0.0078	n.s.	0.0075	0.0025
Depression	Conduct/oppositional defiant disorder	1.1307 [1.0622, 1.2038]	0.0074	n.s.	0.0237	0.0214
ASP	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	0.8692 [0.8087, 0.9341]	0.0080	n.s.	0.0341	0.0313
СР	ADHD	0.8918 [0.8405, 0.9461]	0.0082	n.s.	0.0211	0.0192
ADHD	Conduct/oppositional defiant disorder	1.1242 [1.0565, 1.1963]	0.0117	n.s.	0.0235	0.0214
Neuroticism	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1425 [1.0633, 1.2277]	0.0141	n.s.	0.0338	0.0313
ASP	Social anxiety disorder (parent)	0.8251 [0.7435, 0.9154]	0.0138	n.s.	0.0250	0.0205
Worrying	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1424 [1.0629, 1.2281]	0.0138	n.s.	0.0338	0.0313
Cannabis use	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1585 [1.0694, 1.2552]	0.0140	n.s.	0.0073	0.0045
Cannabis use	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1588 [1.0691, 1.2562]	0.0143	n.s.	0.0066	0.0037
Ever smoker	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1589 [1.0690, 1.2565]	0.0142	n.s.	0.0066	0.0037
EA	Conduct/oppositional defiant disorder	0.8894 [0.8339, 0.9485]	0.0140	n.s.	0.0234	0.0214
Insomnia	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1551 [1.0663, 1.2515]	0.0158	n.s.	0.0065	0.0037
ADHD	Conduct disorder	1.2693 [1.1118, 1.4501]	0.0155	n.s.	0.0228	0.0165
Ever smoker	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1491 [1.0606, 1.2452]	0.0243	n.s.	0.0070	0.0045
Insomnia	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1459 [1.0584, 1.2409]	0.0271	n.s.	0.0070	0.0045
Depression	Conduct disorder	1.2580 [1.0999, 1.4392]	0.0274	n.s.	0.0222	0.0165
Depression	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1316 [1.0523, 1.2170]	0.0278	n.s.	0.0334	0.0313
Depression	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1391 [1.0508, 1.2349]	0.0496	n.s.	0.0060	0.0037
Multiple comparison correction for 1,080 tests; Clinical outcomes without reporter are of parent report; OR, odds ratio; ΔR^2 (PGS+FH), the proportion of variance explained by polygenic score and family history of depression; ΔR^2 (FH), the proportion of variance explained by family history of depression; ADHD, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder; EA, educational attainment; ASP, automobile speed propensity; IQ, intelligence quotient; CP, cognitive performance; n.s., not significant

Supplementary 4.	. Firth logistic	regressions on c	linical outcome	es with polygenic	scores and family	y history of depre	ession in Europea	1-ancestry
samples								

Polygenic score	Clinical outcome (reporter)	OR [95% CI]	FDR- corrected <i>P</i>	Bonferroni- corrected <i>P</i>	$\frac{\Delta R^2}{(\text{PGS+FH})}$	ΔR^2 (FH)
ADHD	ADHD	1.1778 [1.1023, 1.2587]	0.0014	0.0014	0.0215	0.0174
BMI	Eating disorder	0.8209 [0.7541, 0.8933]	0.0025	0.0050	0.0057	0.0003
BMI	ADHD	1.1629 [1.0875, 1.2438]	0.0036	0.0108	0.0208	0.0174
Ever smoker	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	1.1385 [1.0704, 1.2111]	0.0099	0.0394	0.0043	0.0017
Ever smoker	ADHD	1.1470 [1.0729, 1.2266]	0.0123	n.s.	0.0202	0.0174
Risky behaviors	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.2044 [1.0968, 1.3229]	0.0174	n.s.	0.0085	0.0039
Risky behaviors	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.2029 [1.0952, 1.3216]	0.0173	n.s.	0.0082	0.0037
Depression	Self-harm	1.2740 [1.1244, 1.4443]	0.0191	n.s.	0.0208	0.0139
Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (child)	1.1251 [1.0583, 1.1963]	0.0191	n.s.	0.0039	0.0017
PTSD	Suicidal ideation (parent)	1.1972 [1.0891, 1.3162]	0.0205	n.s.	0.0261	0.0218
СР	ADHD	0.8806 [0.8229, 0.9422]	0.0219	n.s.	0.0198	0.0174
General risk tolerance	Any anxiety disorder (child)	1.3113 [1.1352, 1.5155]	0.0204	n.s.	0.0159	0.0075
ADHD	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1396 [1.0630, 1.2219]	0.0191	n.s.	0.0194	0.0168
PTSD	Suicidal behaviors (parent)	1.1927 [1.0854, 1.3110]	0.0190	n.s.	0.0256	0.0215
Ever smoker	Any depressive disorder (child)	1.2745 [1.1188, 1.4527]	0.0186	n.s.	0.0113	0.0046

General risk tolerance	ADHD	1.1316 [1.0589, 1.2095]	0.0176	n.s.	0.0197	0.0174
Ever smoker	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1909 [1.0838, 1.3089]	0.0175	n.s.	0.0077	0.0037
EA	ADHD	0.8799 [0.8207, 0.9431]	0.0177	n.s.	0.0197	0.0174
Ever smoker	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1883 [1.0818, 1.3057]	0.0179	n.s.	0.0078	0.0039
Depression	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1874 [1.0810, 1.3046]	0.0178	n.s.	0.0076	0.0037
Cannabis use	Suicidal ideation (child)	1.1861 [1.0804, 1.3024]	0.0172	n.s.	0.0075	0.0037
Depression	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	1.1113 [1.0488, 1.1778]	0.0173	n.s.	0.0259	0.0241
Cannabis use	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1811 [1.0762, 1.2966]	0.0210	n.s.	0.0076	0.0039
Depression	Suicidal behaviors (child)	1.1820 [1.0765, 1.2982]	0.0203	n.s.	0.0076	0.0039
IQ	ADHD	0.8857 [0.8271, 0.9482]	0.0208	n.s.	0.0195	0.0174
ADHD	Conduct disorder	1.3244 [1.1299, 1.5539]	0.0216	n.s.	0.0210	0.0122
EA	Any depressive disorder (child)	0.7892 [0.6893, 0.9030]	0.0226	n.s.	0.0106	0.0046
BMI	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1301 [1.0534, 1.2126]	0.0248	n.s.	0.0191	0.0168
Depression	Suicidal ideation (parent)	1.1789 [1.0718, 1.2971]	0.0258	n.s.	0.0254	0.0218
Neuroticism	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	1.1476 [1.0593, 1.2435]	0.0267	n.s.	0.0306	0.0279
Depression	Suicidal behaviors (parent)	1.1766 [1.0701, 1.2943]	0.0269	n.s.	0.0250	0.0215
EA	MDD (child)	0.7261 [0.6013, 0.8759]	0.0273	n.s.	0.0135	0.0037
ASP	Social anxiety disorder (parent)	0.8206 [0.7301, 0.9220]	0.0285	n.s.	0.0216	0.0168
ASP	Any anxiety disorder (parent)	0.8738 [0.8062, 0.9468]	0.0312	n.s.	0.0305	0.0279

Ever smoker	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1237 [1.0475, 1.2055]	0.0344	n.s.	0.0189	0.0168
Neuroticism	Any psychiatric disorder (parent)	1.0994 [1.0377, 1.1649]	0.0386	n.s.	0.0256	0.0241
Depression	Sleep problems (child)	1.1250 [1.0465, 1.2096]	0.0410	n.s.	0.0026	0.0005
PTSD	Any depressive disorder (child)	1.2325 [1.0837, 1.4021]	0.0410	n.s.	0.0098	0.0046
ADHD	PTSD	1.3655 [1.1266, 1.6580]	0.0405	n.s.	0.0470	0.0370
Ever smoker	Eating disorder	0.8726 [0.8018, 0.9495]	0.0422	n.s.	0.0029	0.0003
ADHD	Suicidal behaviors (parent)	1.1646 [1.0596, 1.2804]	0.0412	n.s.	0.0246	0.0215
Depression	Conduct/Oppositional defiant disorder	1.1169 [1.0416, 1.1978]	0.0484	n.s.	0.0187	0.0168

Multiple comparison correction for 1,080 tests; Clinical outcomes without reporter are of parent report; OR, odds ratio; ΔR^2 (PGS+FH), the proportion of variance explained by polygenic score and family history of depression; ΔR^2 (FH), the proportion of variance explained by family history of depression; ADHD, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder; EA, educational attainment; BMI, body mass index; ASP, automobile speed propensity; PTSD, post-traumatic stress disorder; IQ, intelligence quotient; CP, cognitive performance; n.s., not significant

Bibliography

- Abdulkadir, M., Herle, M., De Stavola, B. L., Hübel, C., Santos Ferreira, D. L., Loos, R. J. F., Bryant-Waugh, R., Bulik, C. M., & Micali, N. (2020). Polygenic Score for Body Mass Index Is Associated with Disordered Eating in a General Population Cohort. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 9(4), 1187. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm9041187
- Abraham, G., Malik, R., Yonova-Doing, E., Salim, A., Wang, T., Danesh, J., Butterworth, A. S., Howson, J. M. M., Inouye, M., & Dichgans, M. (2019). Genomic risk score offers predictive performance comparable to clinical risk factors for ischaemic stroke. *Nature Communications*, 10(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-13848-1</u>
- Achenbach, T. M. (1966). The classification of children's psychiatric symptoms: a factor-analytic study. *Psychological Monographs: general and applied*, 80(7), 1.
- Achenbach, T. M. (2001). Manual for ASEBA school-age forms & profiles. University of Vermont, Research Center for Children, Youth & Families.
- Achenbach, T. M., & Edelbrock, C. S. (1978). The classification of child psychopathology: a review and analysis of empirical efforts. *Psychological bulletin*, 85(6), 1275.
- Akingbuwa, W. A., Hammerschlag, A. R., Jami, E. S., Allegrini, A. G., Karhunen, V., Sallis, H., Ask, H., Askeland, R. B., Baselmans, B., Diemer, E., Hagenbeek, F. A., Havdahl, A., Hottenga, J.-J., Mbarek, H., Rivadeneira, F., Tesli, M., Van Beijsterveldt, C., Breen, G., Lewis, C. M., ... Middeldorp, C. M. (2020). Genetic Associations Between Childhood Psychopathology and Adult Depression and Associated Traits in 42 998 Individuals. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 77(7), 715. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.0527</u>
- Akiyama, M., Okada, Y., Kanai, M., Takahashi, A., Momozawa, Y., Ikeda, M., Iwata, N., Ikegawa, S., Hirata, M., Matsuda, K., Iwasaki, M., Yamaji, T., Sawada, N., Hachiya, T., Tanno, K., Shimizu, A., Hozawa, A., Minegishi, N., Tsugane, S., . . . Kamatani, Y. (2017). Genome-wide association study identifies 112 new loci for body mass index in the Japanese population. *Nature Genetics*, 49(10), 1458-1467. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.3951</u>
- Alia-Klein, N., Goldstein, R. Z., Kriplani, A., Logan, J., Tomasi, D., Williams, B., Telang, F., Shumay, E., Biegon, A., Craig, I. W., Henn, F., Wang, G.-J., Volkow, N. D., & Fowler, J. S. (2008). Brain Monoamine Oxidase A Activity Predicts Trait Aggression. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 28(19), 5099-5104. <u>https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.0925-08.2008</u>
- Andlauer, T. F. M., Guzman-Parra, J., Streit, F., Strohmaier, J., GonzáLez, M. J., Gil Flores, S., Cabaleiro Fabeiro, F. J., Del Río Noriega, F., Perez, F. P., Haro González, J., Orozco Diaz, G., De Diego-Otero, Y., Moreno-Küstner, B., Auburger, G., Degenhardt, F., Heilmann-Heimbach, S., Herms, S., Hoffmann, P., Frank, J., . . . Rietschel, M. (2021). Bipolar multiplex families have an increased burden of common risk variants for psychiatric disorders. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 26(4), 1286-1298. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41380-019-0558-2</u>
- Arnold, P. D., Askland, K. D., Barlassina, C., Bellodi, L., Bienvenu, O. J., Black, D., Bloch, M., Brentani, H., Burton, C. L., Camarena, B., & Cappi, C. (2018).

Revealing the complex genetic architecture of obsessive-compulsive disorder using meta-analysis. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 23(5), 1181-1188. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2017.154

- Axelson, D., Goldstein, B., Goldstein, T., Monk, K., Yu, H., Hickey, M. B., Sakolsky, D., Diler, R., Hafeman, D., Merranko, J., Iyengar, S., Brent, D., Kupfer, D., & Birmaher, B. (2015). Diagnostic Precursors to Bipolar Disorder in Offspring of Parents With Bipolar Disorder: A Longitudinal Study. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 172(7), 638-646. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2014.14010035
- Bahrami, S., Shadrin, A., Frei, O., O'Connell, K. S., Bettella, F., Krull, F., Fan, C. C., Røssberg, J. I., Hindley, G., Ueland, T., Dale, A. M., Djurovic, S., Steen, N. E., Smeland, O. B., & Andreassen, O. A. (2021). Genetic loci shared between major depression and intelligence with mixed directions of effect. *Nature Human Behaviour*, 5(6), 795-801. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-020-01031-2</u>
- Barker, E. D., Ing, A., Biondo, F., Jia, T., Pingault, J.-B., Du Rietz, E., Zhang, Y., Ruggeri, B., Banaschewski, T., Hohmann, S., Bokde, A. L. W., Bromberg, U., Büchel, C., Quinlan, E. B., Sounga-Barke, E., Bowling, A. B., Desrivières, S., Flor, H., Frouin, V., . . . Schumann, G. (2021). Do ADHDimpulsivity and BMI have shared polygenic and neural correlates? *Molecular Psychiatry*, 26(3), 1019-1028. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41380-019-0444-y</u>
- Baron, M., Gruen, R., Rainer, J. D., Kane, J., Asnis, L., & Lord, S. (1985). A family study of schizophrenic and normal control probands: implications for the spectrum concept of schizophrenia. *Am J Psychiatry*, 142(4), 447-455.
- Barzilay, S., & Apter, A. (2022). Recent research advances in identification and prevention of youth suicide risk. *Current opinion in psychiatry*, *Publish Ahead of*(6), 395-400. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/YCO.000000000000816</u>
- Baxter, D., & Appleby, L. (1999). Case register study of suicide risk in mental disorders. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, 175(4), 322-326.
- Birmaher, B., Hafeman, D., Merranko, J., Zwicker, A., Goldstein, B., Goldstein, T., Axelson, D., Monk, K., Hickey, M. B., Sakolsky, D., Iyengar, S., Diler, R., Nimgaonkar, V., & Uher, R. (2022). Role of Polygenic Risk Score in the Familial Transmission of Bipolar Disorder in Youth. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 79(2), 160. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2021.3700</u>
- Blonigen, D. M., Hicks, B. M., Krueger, R. F., Patrick, C. J., & Iacono, W. G. (2005). Psychopathic personality traits: heritability and genetic overlap with internalizing and externalizing psychopathology. *Psychological Medicine*, 35(5), 637-648. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/s0033291704004180</u>
- Boies, S., Mérette, C., Paccalet, T., Maziade, M., & Bureau, A. (2018). Polygenic risk scores distinguish patients from non-affected adult relatives and from normal controls in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder multi-affected kindreds. *American Journal of Medical Genetics Part B: Neuropsychiatric Genetics*, 177(3), 329-336. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.b.32614</u>
- Bosker, F. J., Hartman, C. A., Nolte, I. M., Prins, B. P., Terpstra, P., Posthuma, D., Van Veen, T., Willemsen, G., Derijk, R. H., De Geus, E. J., Hoogendijk, W. J., Sullivan, P. F., Penninx, B. W., Boomsma, D. I., Snieder, H., & Nolen, W. A. (2011). Poor replication of candidate genes for major depressive disorder using genome-wide association data. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 16(5), 516-532.

https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2010.38

- Brennan, P. A., Hammen, C., Katz, A. R., & Le Brocque, R. M. (2002). Maternal depression, paternal psychopathology, and adolescent diagnostic outcomes. *Journal of consulting and clinical psychology*, 70(5), 1075.
- Burke, J. D., Loeber, R., Lahey, B. B., & Rathouz, P. J. (2005). Developmental transitions among affective and behavioral disorders in adolescent boys. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 46(11), 1200-1210. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2005.00422.x
- Cha, J., Guffanti, G., Gingrich, J., Talati, A., Wickramaratne, P., Weissman, M., & Posner, J. (2018). Effects of Serotonin Transporter Gene Variation on Impulsivity Mediated by Default Mode Network: A Family Study of Depression. Cereb Cortex, 28(6), 1911-1921. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhx097
- Chan, Y.-F., Dennis, M. L., & Funk, R. R. (2008). Prevalence and comorbidity of major internalizing and externalizing problems among adolescents and adults presenting to substance abuse treatment. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 34(1), 14-24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2006.12.031</u>
- Chen, M. C., Hamilton, J. P., & Gotlib, I. H. (2010). Decreased Hippocampal Volume in Healthy Girls at Risk of Depression. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 67(3), 270. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2009.202</u>
- Cicchetti, D., & Toth, S. L. (1991). A developmental perspective on internalizing and externalizing disorders. *Internalizing and externalizing expressions of dysfunction*, 2, 1-19.
- Coley, R. L., Carrano, J., & Lewin-Bizan, S. (2011). Unpacking Links between Fathers' Antisocial Behaviors and Children's Behavior Problems: Direct, Indirect, and Interactive Effects. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 39(6), 791-804. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-011-9496-4</u>
- Conomos, M. P., Miller, M. B., & Thornton, T. A. (2015). Robust Inference of Population Structure for Ancestry Prediction and Correction of Stratification in the Presence of Relatedness. *Genetic Epidemiology*, 39(4), 276-293. https://doi.org/10.1002/gepi.21896
- Conomos, M. P., Reiner, A. P., Weir, B. S., & Thornton, T. A. (2016). Model-free Estimation of Recent Genetic Relatedness. Am J Hum Genet, 98(1), 127-148. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2015.11.022</u>
- Consortium, C.-D. G. o. t. P. G. (2013). Identification of risk loci with shared effects on five major psychiatric disorders: a genome-wide analysis. *The Lancet*, *381*(9875), 1371-1379. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(12)62129-1</u>
- Copeland, W. E., Shanahan, L., Costello, E. J., & Angold, A. (2009). Childhood and Adolescent Psychiatric Disorders as Predictors of Young Adult Disorders. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 66(7), 764. https://doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2009.85
- Cortese, S. (2019). The association between ADHD and obesity: intriguing, progressively more investigated, but still puzzling. *Brain sciences*, 9(10), 256.
- Cortese, S., Moreira-Maia, C. R., St. Fleur, D., Morcillo-Peñalver, C., Rohde, L. A., & Faraone, S. V. (2016). Association Between ADHD and Obesity: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 173(1), 34-43. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2015.15020266</u>
- Cortese, S., & Vincenzi, B. (2011). Obesity and ADHD: Clinical and

Neurobiological Implications. In *Behavioral Neuroscience of Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder and Its Treatment* (pp. 199-218). Springer Berlin Heidelberg. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/7854_2011_154</u>

- Danielson, M. L., Bitsko, R. H., Holbrook, J. R., Charania, S. N., Claussen, A. H., Mckeown, R. E., Cuffe, S. P., Owens, J. S., Evans, S. W., Kubicek, L., & Flory, K. (2021). Community-Based Prevalence of Externalizing and Internalizing Disorders among School-Aged Children and Adolescents in Four Geographically Dispersed School Districts in the United States. *Child Psychiatry & Human Development*, 52(3), 500-514. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10578-020-01027-z
- Das, S., Forer, L., Schönherr, S., Sidore, C., Locke, A. E., Kwong, A., Vrieze, S. I., Chew, E. Y., Levy, S., Mcgue, M., Schlessinger, D., Stambolian, D., Loh, P.-R., Iacono, W. G., Swaroop, A., Scott, L. J., Cucca, F., Kronenberg, F., Boehnke, M., . . . Fuchsberger, C. (2016). Next-generation genotype imputation service and methods. *Nature Genetics*, 48(10), 1284-1287. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.3656
- Demontis, D., Walters, R. K., Martin, J., Mattheisen, M., Als, T. D., Agerbo, E., Baldursson, G., Belliveau, R., Bybjerg-Grauholm, J., Bækvad-Hansen, M., Cerrato, F., Chambert, K., Churchhouse, C., Dumont, A., Eriksson, N., Gandal, M., Goldstein, J. I., Grasby, K. L., Grove, J., ... Neale, B. M. (2019). Discovery of the first genome-wide significant risk loci for attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Nature Genetics*, 51(1), 63-75. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-018-0269-7
- Docherty, A. R., Shabalin, A. A., Diblasi, E., Monson, E., Mullins, N., Adkins, D. E., Bacanu, S.-A., Bakian, A. V., Crowell, S., Chen, D., Darlington, T. M., Callor, W. B., Christensen, E. D., Gray, D., Keeshin, B., Klein, M., Anderson, J. S., Jerominski, L., Hayward, C., . . . Coon, H. (2020). Genome-Wide Association Study of Suicide Death and Polygenic Prediction of Clinical Antecedents. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 177(10), 917-927. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2020.19101025
- Duffy, A., Alda, M., Crawford, L., Milin, R., & Grof, P. (2007). The early manifestations of bipolar disorder: a longitudinal prospective study of the offspring of bipolar parents. *Bipolar Disorders*, 9(8), 828-838. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-5618.2007.00421.x
- Eiden, R. D., Edwards, E. P., & Leonard, K. E. (2007). A conceptual model for the development of externalizing behavior problems among kindergarten children of alcoholic families: role of parenting and children's selfregulation. *Developmental psychology*, 43(5), 1187.
- Eley, T. C., Sugden, K., Corsico, A., Gregory, A. M., Sham, P., Mcguffin, P., Plomin, R., & Craig, I. W. (2004). Gene–environment interaction analysis of serotonin system markers with adolescent depression. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 9(10), 908-915. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.mp.4001546</u>
- Fang, Y., Fritsche, L. G., Mukherjee, B., Sen, S., & Richmond-Rakerd, L. S. (2022). Polygenic liability to depression is associated with multiple medical conditions in the electronic health record: Phenome-wide association study of 46,782 individuals. *Biological Psychiatry*, 92(12), 923-931.
- Feurer, C., McGeary, J. E., Brick, L. A., Knopik, V. S., Carper, M. M., Palmer, R. H. C., & Gibb, B. E. (2022). Associations between depression-relevant genetic risk and youth stress exposure: Evidence of gene–environment correlations.

Journal of Psychopathology and Clinical Science, 131(5), 457-466. https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000757

- Firth, D. (1993). Bias reduction of maximum likelihood estimates. *Biometrika*, 80(1), 27-38. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/biomet/80.1.27</u>
- Fisher, H., Caspi, A., Poulton, R., Meier, M., Houts, R., Harrington, H., Arseneault, L., & Moffitt, T. (2013). Specificity of childhood psychotic symptoms for predicting schizophrenia by 38 years of age: a birth cohort study. *Psychological Medicine*, 43(10), 2077-2086.
- Fullerton, J. M., Koller, D. L., Edenberg, H. J., Foroud, T., Liu, H., Glowinski, A. L., Mcinnis, M. G., Wilcox, H. C., Frankland, A., Roberts, G., Schofield, P. R., Mitchell, P. B., & Nurnberger, J. I. (2015). Assessment of first and second degree relatives of individuals with bipolar disorder shows increased genetic risk scores in both affected relatives and young At-Risk Individuals. *American Journal of Medical Genetics Part B: Neuropsychiatric Genetics*, 168(7), 617-629. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.b.32344
- Furman, D., Campisi, J., Verdin, E., Carrera-Bastos, P., Targ, S., Franceschi, C., Ferrucci, L., Gilroy, D. W., Fasano, A., & Miller, G. W. (2019). Chronic inflammation in the etiology of disease across the life span. *Nature Medicine*, 25(12), 1822-1832.
- Gale, C. R., Hagenaars, S. P., Davies, G., Hill, W. D., Liewald, D. C. M., Cullen, B., Penninx, B. W., Boomsma, D. I., Pell, J., Mcintosh, A. M., Smith, D. J., Deary, I. J., & Harris, S. E. (2016). Pleiotropy between neuroticism and physical and mental health: findings from 108 038 men and women in UK Biobank. *Translational Psychiatry*, 6(4), e791-e791. https://doi.org/10.1038/tp.2016.56
- Garvert, L., Kirchner, K., Grabe, H. J., & Van der Auwera, S. (2022). Genome-wide gene-gene interaction of the 5-HTTLPR promoter polymorphism emphasizes the important role of neuroplasticity in depression. *Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry*, *119*, 110614. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2022.110614</u>
- Giancola, P. R. (2000). Neuropsychological functioning and antisocial behavior-Implications for etiology and prevention.
- Gjone, H., & Stevenson, J. (1997). The Association Between Internalizing and Externalizing Behavior in Childhood and Early Adolescence: Genetic or Environmental Common Influences? *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 25(4), 277-286. <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1025708318528</u>
- Gorwood, P. (2004). Generalized anxiety disorder and major depressive disorder comorbidity: an example of genetic pleiotropy? *Eur Psychiatry*, 19(1), 27-33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eurpsy.2003.10.002</u>
- Grove, J., Ripke, S., Als, T. D., Mattheisen, M., Walters, R. K., Won, H., Pallesen, J., Agerbo, E., Andreassen, O. A., Anney, R., Awashti, S., Belliveau, R., Bettella, F., Buxbaum, J. D., Bybjerg-Grauholm, J., Bækvad-Hansen, M., Cerrato, F., Chambert, K., Christensen, J. H., . . . Børglum, A. D. (2019). Identification of common genetic risk variants for autism spectrum disorder. *Nature Genetics*, *51*(3), 431-444. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-019-0344-8</u>
- Hammen, C., & Brennan, P. A. (2003). Severity, Chronicity, and Timing of Maternal Depression and Risk for Adolescent Offspring Diagnoses in a Community Sample. Archives of General Psychiatry, 60(3), 253.

https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.60.3.253

- Hao, X., Talati, A., Shankman, S. A., Liu, J., Kayser, J., Tenke, C. E., Warner, V., Semanek, D., Wickramaratne, P. J., Weissman, M. M., & Posner, J. (2017).
 Stability of Cortical Thinning in Persons at Increased Familial Risk for Major Depressive Disorder Across 8 Years. *Biological Psychiatry: Cognitive Neuroscience and Neuroimaging*, 2(7), 619-625. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpsc.2017.04.009
- Hicks, B. M., Krueger, R. F., Iacono, W. G., Mcgue, M., & Patrick, C. J. (2004). Family Transmission and Heritability of Externalizing Disorders. Archives of General Psychiatry, 61(9), 922. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.61.9.922
- Hilker, R., Helenius, D., Fagerlund, B., Skytthe, A., Christensen, K., Werge, T. M., Nordentoft, M., & Glenthøj, B. (2018). Heritability of Schizophrenia and Schizophrenia Spectrum Based on the Nationwide Danish Twin Register. *Biological Psychiatry*, 83(6), 492-498. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2017.08.017
- Hirschhorn, J. N., & Daly, M. J. (2005). Genome-wide association studies for common diseases and complex traits. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 6(2), 95-108. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nrg1521</u>
- Hirschhorn, J. N., Lohmueller, K., Byrne, E., & Hirschhorn, K. (2002). A comprehensive review of genetic association studies. *Genetics in Medicine*, 4(2), 45-61. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00125817-200203000-00002</u>
- Hofstra, M. B., Van Der Ende, J., & Verhulst, F. C. (2002). Child and adolescent problems predict DSM-IV disorders in adulthood: a 14-year follow-up of a Dutch epidemiological sample. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 41(2), 182-189.
- Howard, D. M., Adams, M. J., Clarke, T.-K., Hafferty, J. D., Gibson, J., Shirali, M., Coleman, J. R. I., Hagenaars, S. P., Ward, J., Wigmore, E. M., Alloza, C., Shen, X., Barbu, M. C., Xu, E. Y., Whalley, H. C., Marioni, R. E., Porteous, D. J., Davies, G., Deary, I. J., . . . Mcintosh, A. M. (2019). Genome-wide meta-analysis of depression identifies 102 independent variants and highlights the importance of the prefrontal brain regions. *Nature Neuroscience*, 22(3), 343-352. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-018-0326-7</u>
- Howard, D. M., Adams, M. J., Shirali, M., Clarke, T.-K., Marioni, R. E., Davies, G., Coleman, J. R. I., Alloza, C., Shen, X., Barbu, M. C., Wigmore, E. M., Gibson, J., Agee, M., Alipanahi, B., Auton, A., Bell, R. K., Bryc, K., Elson, S. L., Fontanillas, P., . . . Mcintosh, A. M. (2018). Genome-wide association study of depression phenotypes in UK Biobank identifies variants in excitatory synaptic pathways. *Nature Communications*, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-03819-3
- Huang, H., Ruan, Y., Feng, Y.-C. A., Chen, C.-Y., Lam, M., Sawa, A., Martin, A., Qin, S., & Ge, T. (2021). Improving polygenic prediction in ancestrally diverse populations.
- Hughes, A. M., Sanderson, E., Morris, T., Ayorech, Z., Tesli, M., Ask, H., Reichborn-Kjennerud, T., Andreassen, O. A., Magnus, P., Helgeland, Ø., Johansson, S., Njølstad, P., Davey Smith, G., Havdahl, A., Howe, L. D., & Davies, N. M. (2022). Body mass index and childhood symptoms of depression, anxiety, and attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder: A within-family Mendelian randomization study. *eLife*, *11*. <u>https://doi.org/10.7554/elife.74320</u>

- Hujoel, M. L. A., Loh, P.-R., Neale, B. M., & Price, A. L. (2022). Incorporating family history of disease improves polygenic risk scores in diverse populations. *Cell genomics.*, 2(7), 100152. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.xgen.2022.100152</u>
- Jansen, P. R., Polderman, T. J. C., Bolhuis, K., Ende, J., Jaddoe, V. W. V., Verhulst, F. C., White, T., Posthuma, D., & Tiemeier, H. (2018). Polygenic scores for schizophrenia and educational attainment are associated with behavioural problems in early childhood in the general population. *Journal of Child Psychology* and *Psychiatry*, 59(1), 39-47. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12759
- Jansen, P. R., Watanabe, K., Stringer, S., Skene, N., Bryois, J., Hammerschlag, A. R., De Leeuw, C. A., Benjamins, J. S., Muñoz-Manchado, A. B., Nagel, M., Savage, J. E., Tiemeier, H., White, T., Tung, J. Y., Hinds, D. A., Vacic, V., Wang, X., Sullivan, P. F., Van Der Sluis, S., . . . Posthuma, D. (2019). Genome-wide analysis of insomnia in 1,331,010 individuals identifies new risk loci and functional pathways. *Nature Genetics*, 51(3), 394-403. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-018-0333-3
- Josefsson, A., Vikström, J., Bladh, M., & Sydsjö, G. (2019). Major depressive disorder in women and risk for future generations: population-based threegeneration study. *BJPsych Open*, 5(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1192/bjo.2018.83</u>
- Kachuri, L., Graff, R. E., Smith-Byrne, K., Meyers, T. J., Rashkin, S. R., Ziv, E., Witte, J. S., & Johansson, M. (2020). Pan-cancer analysis demonstrates that integrating polygenic risk scores with modifiable risk factors improves risk prediction. *Nature Communications*, 11(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-19600-4</u>
- Karhunen, V., Bond, T. A., Zuber, V., Hurtig, T., Moilanen, I., Järvelin, M.-R., Evangelou, M., & Rodriguez, A. (2021). The link between attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) symptoms and obesity-related traits: genetic and prenatal explanations. *Translational Psychiatry*, 11(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41398-021-01584-4</u>
- Karlsson Linnér, R., Biroli, P., Kong, E., Meddens, S. F. W., Wedow, R., Fontana, M. A., Lebreton, M., Tino, S. P., Abdellaoui, A., Hammerschlag, A. R., Nivard, M. G., Okbay, A., Rietveld, C. A., Timshel, P. N., Trzaskowski, M., Vlaming, R. D., Zünd, C. L., Bao, Y., Buzdugan, L., . . . Beauchamp, J. P. (2019). Genome-wide association analyses of risk tolerance and risky behaviors in over 1 million individuals identify hundreds of loci and shared genetic influences. *Nature Genetics*, 51(2), 245-257. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-018-0309-3
- Karlsson Linnér, R., Mallard, T. T., Barr, P. B., Sanchez-Roige, S., Madole, J. W., Driver, M. N., Poore, H. E., De Vlaming, R., Grotzinger, A. D., Tielbeek, J. J., Johnson, E. C., Liu, M., Rosenthal, S. B., Ideker, T., Zhou, H., Kember, R. L., Pasman, J. A., Verweij, K. J. H., Liu, D. J., . . . Dick, D. M. (2021). Multivariate analysis of 1.5 million people identifies genetic associations with traits related to self-regulation and addiction. *Nature Neuroscience*, 24(10), 1367-1376. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-021-00908-3</u>
- Kendall, K. M., Van Assche, E., Andlauer, T. F. M., Choi, K. W., Luykx, J. J., Schulte, E. C., & Lu, Y. (2021). The genetic basis of major depression. *Psychol Med*, 51(13), 2217-2230. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291721000441</u>
- Khalife, N., Kantomaa, M., Glover, V., Tammelin, T., Laitinen, J., Ebeling, H.,

Hurtig, T., Jarvelin, M.-R., & Rodriguez, A. (2014). Childhood Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder Symptoms Are Risk Factors for Obesity and Physical Inactivity in Adolescence. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 53(4), 425-436. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2014.01.009

- Khamis, H. (2008). Measures of Association: How to Choose? Journal of DiagnosticMedicalSonography,24(3),155-162.https://doi.org/10.1177/8756479308317006
- Kiewa, J., Meltzer-Brody, S., Milgrom, J., Guintivano, J., Hickie, I. B., Whiteman, D. C., Olsen, C. M., Colodro-Conde, L., Medland, S. E., Martin, N. G., Wray, N. R., & Byrne, E. M. (2022). Perinatal depression is associated with a higher polygenic risk for major depressive disorder than non-perinatal depression. *Depression and Anxiety*, 39(3), 182-191. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.23232
- Kim-Cohen, J., Caspi, A., Moffitt, T. E., Harrington, H., Milne, B. J., & Poulton, R. (2003). Prior Juvenile Diagnoses in Adults With Mental Disorder. Archives of General Psychiatry, 60(7), 709. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.60.7.709
- Klein, D. N., Lewinsohn, P. M., Rohde, P., Seeley, J. R., & Olino, T. M. (2005). Psychopathology in the adolescent and young adult offspring of a community sample of mothers and fathers with major depression. *Psychological medicine.*, 35(3), 353-365. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0033291704003587
- Krapohl, E., Rimfeld, K., Shakeshaft, N. G., Trzaskowski, M., Mcmillan, A., Pingault, J.-B., Asbury, K., Harlaar, N., Kovas, Y., Dale, P. S., & Plomin, R. (2014). The high heritability of educational achievement reflects many genetically influenced traits, not just intelligence. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *111*(42), 15273-15278. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1408777111
- Kunkle, B. W., Grenier-Boley, B., Sims, R., Bis, J. C., Damotte, V., Naj, A. C., Boland, A., Vronskaya, M., Van Der Lee, S. J., Amlie-Wolf, A., Bellenguez, C., Frizatti, A., Chouraki, V., Martin, E. R., Sleegers, K., Badarinarayan, N., Jakobsdottir, J., Hamilton-Nelson, K. L., Moreno-Grau, S., . . . Pericak-Vance, M. A. (2019). Genetic meta-analysis of diagnosed Alzheimer's disease identifies new risk loci and implicates Aβ, tau, immunity and lipid processing. *Nature Genetics*, 51(3), 414-430. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-019-0358-2</u>
- Lai, D., Johnson, E. C., Colbert, S., Pandey, G., Chan, G., Bauer, L., Francis, M. W., Hesselbrock, V., Kamarajan, C., Kramer, J., Kuang, W., Kuo, S., Kuperman, S., Liu, Y., Mccutcheon, V., Pang, Z., Plawecki, M. H., Schuckit, M., Tischfield, J., . . . Foroud, T. (2022). Evaluating risk for alcohol use disorder: Polygenic risk scores and family history. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research*, 46(3), 374-383. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/acer.14772</u>
- Lam, M., Chen, C.-Y., Li, Z., Martin, A. R., Bryois, J., Ma, X., Gaspar, H., Ikeda, M., Benyamin, B., Brown, B. C., Liu, R., Zhou, W., Guan, L., Kamatani, Y., Kim, S.-W., Kubo, M., Kusumawardhani, A. A. A. A., Liu, C.-M., Ma, H., ... Huang, H. (2019). Comparative genetic architectures of schizophrenia in East Asian and European populations. *Nature Genetics*, *51*(12), 1670-1678. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-019-0512-x</u>

- Larsson, H., Chang, Z., D'Onofrio, B. M., & Lichtenstein, P. (2014). The heritability of clinically diagnosed attention deficit hyperactivity disorder across the lifespan. *Psychological Medicine*, 44(10), 2223-2229. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0033291713002493
- Larsson, H., Dilshad, R., Lichtenstein, P., & Barker, E. D. (2011). Developmental trajectories of DSM-IV symptoms of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: genetic effects, family risk and associated psychopathology. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 52(9), 954-963. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2011.02379.x</u>
- Lawrence, D. M., Holman, C. D. A. J., Jablensky, A. V., & Fuller, S. A. (1999). Suicide rates in psychiatric in-patients: an application of record linkage to mental health research. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, 23(5), 468-470. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-842x.1999.tb01300.x</u>
- Lee, J. J., Wedow, R., Okbay, A., Kong, E., Maghzian, O., Zacher, M., Nguyen-Viet, T. A., Bowers, P., Sidorenko, J., Karlsson Linnér, R., Fontana, M. A., Kundu, T., Lee, C., Li, H., Li, R., Royer, R., Timshel, P. N., Walters, R. K., Willoughby, E. A., . . . Cesarini, D. (2018). Gene discovery and polygenic prediction from a genome-wide association study of educational attainment in 1.1 million individuals. *Nature Genetics*, 50(8), 1112-1121. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-018-0147-3
- Lesch, K. P., Bengel, D., Heils, A., Sabol, S. Z., Greenberg, B. D., Petri, S., Benjamin, J., Muller, C. R., Hamer, D. H., & Murphy, D. L. (1996). Association of anxiety-related traits with a polymorphism in the serotonin transporter gene regulatory region. *Science*, 274(5292), 1527-1531. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.274.5292.1527</u>
- Liu, C.-Y., Schoeler, T., Davies, N. M., Peyre, H., Lim, K.-X., Barker, E. D., Llewellyn, C., Dudbridge, F., & Pingault, J.-B. (2021). Are there causal relationships between attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder and body mass index? Evidence from multiple genetically informed designs. *International journal of epidemiology*, 50(2), 496-509. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyaa214
- Liu, J. (2004). Childhood Externalizing Behavior: Theory and Implications. *Journal* of Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Nursing, 17(3), 93-103. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6171.2004.tb00003.x
- Liu, J., Chen, X., & Lewis, G. (2011). Childhood internalizing behaviour: analysis and implications. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 18(10), 884-894. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2850.2011.01743.x
- Locke, A. E., Kahali, B., Berndt, S. I., Justice, A. E., Pers, T. H., Day, F. R., Powell, C., Vedantam, S., Buchkovich, M. L., Yang, J., Croteau-Chonka, D. C., Esko, T., Fall, T., Ferreira, T., Gustafsson, S., Kutalik, Z., Luan, J. A., Mägi, R., Randall, J. C., . . . Speliotes, E. K. (2015). Genetic studies of body mass index yield new insights for obesity biology. *Nature*, *518*(7538), 197-206. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14177
- Loh, P.-R., Danecek, P., Palamara, P. F., Fuchsberger, C., A Reshef, Y., K Finucane, H., Schoenherr, S., Forer, L., Mccarthy, S., Abecasis, G. R., Durbin, R., & L Price, A. (2016). Reference-based phasing using the Haplotype Reference Consortium panel. *Nature Genetics*, 48(11), 1443-1448. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.3679</u>

- Lu, Y., Pouget, J. G., Andreassen, O. A., Djurovic, S., Esko, T., Hultman, C. M., Metspalu, A., Milani, L., Werge, T., & Sullivan, P. F. (2018). Genetic risk scores and family history as predictors of schizophrenia in Nordic registers. *Psychological Medicine*, 48(7), 1201-1208. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0033291717002665
- Martin, A. R., Kanai, M., Kamatani, Y., Okada, Y., Neale, B. M., & Daly, M. J. (2019). Clinical use of current polygenic risk scores may exacerbate health disparities. *Nature Genetics*, 51(4), 584-591.
- Martins-Silva, T., Vaz, J. d. S., Hutz, M. H., Salatino-Oliveira, A., Genro, J. P., Hartwig, F. P., Moreira-Maia, C. R., Rohde, L. A., Borges, M. C., & Tovo-Rodrigues, L. (2019). Assessing causality in the association between attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder and obesity: a Mendelian randomization study. *International journal of obesity*, 43(12), 2500-2508.
- McFadden, D. (1974). The measurement of urban travel demand. *Journal of public* economics., 3(4), 303-328. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0047-2727(74)90003-6</u>
- Meijsen, J. J., Campbell, A., Hayward, C., Porteous, D. J., Deary, I. J., Marioni, R. E., & Nicodemus, K. K. (2018). Phenotypic and genetic analysis of cognitive performance in Major Depressive Disorder in the Generation Scotland: Scottish Family Health Study. *Translational Psychiatry*, 8(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41398-018-0111-0
- Mesman, E., Nolen, W. A., Reichart, C. G., Wals, M., & Hillegers, M. H. J. (2013). The Dutch Bipolar Offspring Study: 12-Year Follow-Up. *American Journal* of *Psychiatry*, *170*(5), 542-549. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2012.12030401</u>
- Mistry, S., Harrison, J. R., Smith, D. J., Escott-Price, V., & Zammit, S. (2018). The use of polygenic risk scores to identify phenotypes associated with genetic risk of bipolar disorder and depression: A systematic review. *Journal of affective disorders*, 234, 148-155. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2018.02.005</u>
- Moll, M., Lutz, S. M., Ghosh, A. J., Sakornsakolpat, P., Hersh, C. P., Beaty, T. H., Dudbridge, F., Tobin, M. D., Mittleman, M. A., Silverman, E. K., Hobbs, B. D., & Cho, M. H. (2020). Relative contributions of family history and a polygenic risk score on COPD and related outcomes: COPDGene and ECLIPSE studies. *BMJ Open Respiratory Research*, 7(1), e000755. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjresp-2020-000755</u>
- Mortensen, P. B., Pedersen, M. G., & Pedersen, C. B. (2010). Psychiatric family history and schizophrenia risk in Denmark: which mental disorders are relevant? *Psychological Medicine*, 40(2), 201-210. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0033291709990419
- Mullins, N., Bigdeli, T. B., Børglum, A. D., Coleman, J. R. I., Demontis, D., Mehta, D., Power, R. A., Ripke, S., Stahl, E. A., Starnawska, A., Anjorin, A., Corvin, A., Sanders, A. R., Forstner, A. J., Reif, A., Koller, A. C., Świątkowska, B., Baune, B. T., Müller-Myhsok, B., . . . Lewis, C. M. (2019). GWAS of Suicide Attempt in Psychiatric Disorders and Association With Major Depression Polygenic Risk Scores. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 176(8), 651-660. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2019.18080957</u>
- Murphy, D. L., Li, Q., Engel, S., Wichems, C., Andrews, A., Lesch, K. P., & Uhl, G. (2001). Genetic perspectives on the serotonin transporter. *Brain Res Bull*, 56(5), 487-494. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0361-9230(01)00622-0</u>
- Murray, G. K., Lin, T., Austin, J., Mcgrath, J. J., Hickie, I. B., & Wray, N. R. (2021).

Could Polygenic Risk Scores Be Useful in Psychiatry? *JAMA Psychiatry*, 78(2), 210. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.3042</u>

- Musliner, K. L., Mortensen, P. B., Mcgrath, J. J., Suppli, N. P., Hougaard, D. M., Bybjerg-Grauholm, J., Bækvad-Hansen, M., Andreassen, O., Pedersen, C. B., Pedersen, M. G., Mors, O., Nordentoft, M., Børglum, A. D., Werge, T., & Agerbo, E. (2019). Association of Polygenic Liabilities for Major Depression, Bipolar Disorder, and Schizophrenia With Risk for Depression in the Danish Population. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 76(5), 516. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2018.4166
- Nagel, M., Jansen, P. R., Stringer, S., Watanabe, K., De Leeuw, C. A., Bryois, J., Savage, J. E., Hammerschlag, A. R., Skene, N. G., MuñOz-Manchado, A. B., White, T., Tiemeier, H., Linnarsson, S., Hjerling-Leffler, J., Polderman, T. J. C., Sullivan, P. F., Van Der Sluis, S., & Posthuma, D. (2018). Metaanalysis of genome-wide association studies for neuroticism in 449,484 individuals identifies novel genetic loci and pathways. *Nature Genetics*, 50(7), 920-927. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-018-0151-7
- Nievergelt, C. M., Maihofer, A. X., Klengel, T., Atkinson, E. G., Chen, C.-Y., Choi, K. W., Coleman, J. R. I., Dalvie, S., Duncan, L. E., Gelernter, J., Levey, D. F., Logue, M. W., Polimanti, R., Provost, A. C., Ratanatharathorn, A., Stein, M. B., Torres, K., Aiello, A. E., Almli, L. M., . . . Koenen, K. C. (2019). International meta-analysis of PTSD genome-wide association studies identifies sex- and ancestry-specific genetic risk loci. *Nature Communications*, 10(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-12576-w</u>
- Okbay, A., Baselmans, B. M. L., De Neve, J.-E., Turley, P., Nivard, M. G., Fontana, M. A., Meddens, S. F. W., Linnér, R. K., Rietveld, C. A., Derringer, J., Gratten, J., Lee, J. J., Liu, J. Z., De Vlaming, R., Ahluwalia, T. S., Buchwald, J., Cavadino, A., Frazier-Wood, A. C., Furlotte, N. A., . . . Cesarini, D. (2016). Genetic variants associated with subjective well-being, depressive symptoms, and neuroticism identified through genome-wide analyses. *Nature Genetics*, 48(6), 624-633. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.3552
- Otowa, T., Hek, K., Lee, M., Byrne, E. M., Mirza, S. S., Nivard, M. G., Bigdeli, T., Aggen, S. H., Adkins, D., Wolen, A., Fanous, A., Keller, M. C., Castelao, E., Kutalik, Z., Der Auwera, S. V., Homuth, G., Nauck, M., Teumer, A., Milaneschi, Y., . . . Hettema, J. M. (2016). Meta-analysis of genome-wide association studies of anxiety disorders. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 21(10), 1391-1399. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2015.197</u>
- Pagliaccio, D., Alqueza, K. L., Marsh, R., & Auerbach, R. P. (2020). Brain Volume Abnormalities in Youth at High Risk for Depression: Adolescent Brain and Cognitive Development Study. *Journal of the American Academy of Child* & Adolescent Psychiatry, 59(10), 1178-1188. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2019.09.032</u>
- Pasman, J. A., Verweij, K. J. H., Gerring, Z., Stringer, S., Sanchez-Roige, S., Treur, J. L., Abdellaoui, A., Nivard, M. G., Baselmans, B. M. L., Ong, J.-S., Ip, H. F., Van Der Zee, M. D., Bartels, M., Day, F. R., Fontanillas, P., Elson, S. L., De Wit, H., Davis, L. K., Mackillop, J., . . . Vink, J. M. (2018). GWAS of lifetime cannabis use reveals new risk loci, genetic overlap with psychiatric traits, and a causal effect of schizophrenia liability. *Nature Neuroscience*, 21(9), 1161-1170. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-018-0206-1</u>
- Perret, L. C., Boivin, M., Morneau-Vaillancourt, G., Andlauer, T. F. M., Paquin, S.,

Langevin, S., Girard, A., Turecki, G., O'Donnell, K., Tremblay, R. E., Côté, S. M., Gouin, J. P., Ouellet-Morin, I., & Geoffroy, M. C. (2022). Polygenic risk score and peer victimisation independently predict depressive symptoms in adolescence: results from the Quebec Longitudinal Study of Children Development. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.13706

- Polderman, T. J., Boomsma, D. I., Bartels, M., Verhulst, F. C., & Huizink, A. C. (2010). A systematic review of prospective studies on attention problems and academic achievement. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 122(4), 271-284.
- Posner, J., Cha, J., Wang, Z., Talati, A., Warner, V., Gerber, A., Peterson, B. S., & Weissman, M. (2016). Increased Default Mode Network Connectivity in Individuals at High Familial Risk for Depression. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 41(7), 1759-1767. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2015.342
- Qin, P., Agerbo, E., & Mortensen, P. B. (2003). Suicide Risk in Relation to Socioeconomic, Demographic, Psychiatric, and Familial Factors: A National Register–Based Study of All Suicides in Denmark, 1981–1997. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 160(4), 765-772. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.160.4.765</u>
- Rabinowitz, J. A., Campos, A. I., Benjet, C., Su, J., Macias-Kauffer, L., Méndez, E., Martinez-Levy, G. A., Cruz-Fuentes, C. S., & Rentería, M. E. (2020).
 Depression polygenic scores are associated with major depressive disorder diagnosis and depressive episode in Mexican adolescents. *Journal of affective disorders reports*, 2, 100028.
- Raj, A., Stephens, M., & Pritchard, J. K. (2014). fastSTRUCTURE: variational inference of population structure in large SNP data sets. *Genetics*, 197(2), 573-589. <u>https://doi.org/10.1534/genetics.114.164350</u>
- Rantalainen, V., Binder, E. B., Lahti-Pulkkinen, M., Czamara, D., Laivuori, H., Villa,
 P. M., Girchenko, P., Kvist, T., Hämäläinen, E., Kajantie, E., Lahti, J., &
 Räikkönen, K. (2020). Polygenic prediction of the risk of perinatal
 depressive symptoms. *Depression and Anxiety*, 37(9), 862-875.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/da.23066
- Ressler, K. J., Bradley, B., Mercer, K. B., Deveau, T. C., Smith, A. K., Gillespie, C. F., Nemeroff, C. B., Cubells, J. F., & Binder, E. B. (2009). Polymorphisms in CRHR1 and the serotonin transporter loci: gene× gene× environment interactions on depressive symptoms. *American Journal of Medical Genetics Part B: Neuropsychiatric Genetics*, 9999B, n/a-n/a. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.b.31052
- Rhule, D. M., Mcmahon, R. J., & Spieker, S. J. (2004). Relation of Adolescent Mothers' History of Antisocial Behavior to Child Conduct Problems and Social Competence. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 33(3), 524-535. <u>https://doi.org/10.1207/s15374424jccp3303_10</u>
- Rock, P. L., Roiser, J. P., Riedel, W. J., & Blackwell, A. D. (2014). Cognitive impairment in depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Psychological Medicine*, 44(10), 2029-2040. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0033291713002535
- Ruderfer, D. M., Ripke, S., Mcquillin, A., Boocock, J., Stahl, E. A., Pavlides, J. M. W., Mullins, N., Charney, A. W., Ori, A. P. S., Loohuis, L. M. O., Domenici,

E., Di Florio, A., Papiol, S., Kalman, J. L., Trubetskoy, V., Adolfsson, R., Agartz, I., Agerbo, E., Akil, H., . . . Kendler, K. S. (2018). Genomic Dissection of Bipolar Disorder and Schizophrenia, Including 28 Subphenotypes. *Cell*, *173*(7), 1705-1715.e1716. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2018.05.046

- Savage, J. E., Jansen, P. R., Stringer, S., Watanabe, K., Bryois, J., De Leeuw, C. A., Nagel, M., Awasthi, S., Barr, P. B., Coleman, J. R. I., Grasby, K. L., Hammerschlag, A. R., Kaminski, J. A., Karlsson, R., Krapohl, E., Lam, M., Nygaard, M., Reynolds, C. A., Trampush, J. W., . . . Posthuma, D. (2018). Genome-wide association meta-analysis in 269,867 individuals identifies new genetic and functional links to intelligence. *Nature Genetics*, 50(7), 912-919. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-018-0152-6</u>
- Savva, S., Tornaritis, M., Savva, M., Kourides, Y., Panagi, A., Silikiotou, N., Georgiou, C., & Kafatos, A. (2000). Waist circumference and waist-toheight ratio are better predictors of cardiovascular disease risk factors in children than body mass index. *International journal of obesity*, 24(11), 1453-1458.
- Schendel, D., Munk Laursen, T., Albiñana, C., Vilhjalmsson, B., Ladd-Acosta, C., Fallin, M. D., Benke, K., Lee, B., Grove, J., Kalkbrenner, A., Ejlskov, L., Hougaard, D., Bybjerg-Grauholm, J., Bækvad-Hansen, M., Børglum, A. D., Werge, T., Nordentoft, M., Mortensen, P. B., & Agerbo, E. (2022). Evaluating the interrelations between the autism polygenic score and psychiatric family history in risk for autism. *Autism Research*, 15(1), 171-182. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/aur.2629</u>
- Semkovska, M., Quinlivan, L., O'Grady, T., Johnson, R., Collins, A., O'Connor, J., Knittle, H., Ahern, E., & Gload, T. (2019). Cognitive function following a major depressive episode: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 6(10), 851-861. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s2215-0366(19)30291-3</u>
- Shaw, D. S., Connell, A., Dishion, T. J., Wilson, M. N., & Gardner, F. (2009). Improvements in maternal depression as a mediator of intervention effects on early childhood problem behavior. *Development and Psychopathology*, 21(2), 417-439. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/s0954579409000236</u>
- Shen, H., Gelaye, B., Huang, H., Rondon, M. B., Sanchez, S., & Duncan, L. E. (2020). Polygenic prediction and GWAS of depression, PTSD, and suicidal ideation/self-harm in a Peruvian cohort. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 45(10), 1595-1602. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41386-020-0603-5</u>
- Shih, J. C., & Thompson, R. F. (1999). Monoamine Oxidase in Neuropsychiatry and Behavior. *The American Journal of Human Genetics*, 65(3), 593-598. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/302562</u>
- Smoller, J. W. (2016). The Genetics of Stress-Related Disorders: PTSD, Depression, and Anxiety Disorders. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 41(1), 297-319. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2015.266</u>
- Sokolowski, M., Wasserman, J., & Wasserman, D. (2014). Genome-wide association studies of suicidal behaviors: a review. *European neuropsychopharmacology*, 24(10), 1567-1577.
- Solmi, M., Radua, J., Olivola, M., Croce, E., Soardo, L., Salazar De Pablo, G., Il Shin, J., Kirkbride, J. B., Jones, P., Kim, J. H., Kim, J. Y., Carvalho, A. F., Seeman, M. V., Correll, C. U., & Fusar-Poli, P. (2022). Age at onset of

mental disorders worldwide: large-scale meta-analysis of 192 epidemiological studies. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 27(1), 281-295. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41380-021-01161-7

- Stahl, E. A., Breen, G., Forstner, A. J., Mcquillin, A., Ripke, S., Trubetskoy, V., Mattheisen, M., Wang, Y., Coleman, J. R. I., Gaspar, H. A., De Leeuw, C. A., Steinberg, S., Pavlides, J. M. W., Trzaskowski, M., Byrne, E. M., Pers, T. H., Holmans, P. A., Richards, A. L., Abbott, L., . . . Sklar, P. (2019). Genome-wide association study identifies 30 loci associated with bipolar disorder. *Nature Genetics*, 51(5), 793-803. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-019-0397-8</u>
- Strawbridge, R. J., Ward, J., Ferguson, A., Graham, N., Shaw, R. J., Cullen, B., Pearsall, R., Lyall, L. M., Johnston, K. J. A., Niedzwiedz, C. L., Pell, J. P., Mackay, D., Martin, J. L., Lyall, D. M., Bailey, M. E. S., & Smith, D. J. (2019). Identification of novel genome-wide associations for suicidality in UK Biobank, genetic correlation with psychiatric disorders and polygenic association with completed suicide. *EBioMedicine*, 41, 517-525. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebiom.2019.02.005</u>
- Sullivan, P. F., Kendler, K. S., & Neale, M. C. (2003). Schizophrenia as a Complex Trait. Archives of General Psychiatry, 60(12), 1187. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.60.12.1187</u>
- Sullivan, P. F., Neale, M. C., & Kendler, K. S. (2000). Genetic Epidemiology of Major Depression: Review and Meta-Analysis. American Journal of Psychiatry, 157(10), 1552-1562. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.157.10.1552
- Talati, A., Guffanti, G., Odgerel, Z., Ionita-Laza, I., Malm, H., Sourander, A., Brown, A. S., Wickramaratne, P. J., Gingrich, J. A., & Weissman, M. M. (2015). Genetic variants within the serotonin transporter associated with familial risk for major depression. *Psychiatry Research*, 228(1), 170-173. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2015.04.015
- Thapar, A., Harrington, R., Ross, K., & McGuffin, P. (2000). Does the definition of ADHD affect heritability? *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 39(12), 1528-1536.
- Van Dijk, M. T., Murphy, E., Posner, J. E., Talati, A., & Weissman, M. M. (2021). Association of Multigenerational Family History of Depression With Lifetime Depressive and Other Psychiatric Disorders in Children. JAMA Psychiatry, 78(7), 778. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2021.0350</u>
- Van Sprang, E. D., Maciejewski, D. F., Milaneschi, Y., Elzinga, B. M., Beekman, A. T. F., Hartman, C. A., Van Hemert, A. M., & Penninx, B. W. J. H. (2022). Familial risk for depressive and anxiety disorders: associations with genetic, clinical, and psychosocial vulnerabilities. *Psychological Medicine*, 52(4), 696-706. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/s0033291720002299</u>
- Vigo, D., Thornicroft, G., & Atun, R. (2016). Estimating the true global burden of mental illness. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 3(2), 171-178. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s2215-0366(15)00505-2</u>
- Voracek, M., & Loibl, L. M. (2007). Genetics of suicide: a systematic review of twin studies. Wiener klinische Wochenschrift, 119(15-16), 463-475. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00508-007-0823-2</u>
- Vos, T., Lim, S. S., Abbafati, C., Abbas, K. M., Abbasi, M., Abbasifard, M., Abbasi-Kangevari, M., Abbastabar, H., Abd-Allah, F., Abdelalim, A., Abdollahi, M.,

Abdollahpour, I., Abolhassani, H., Aboyans, V., Abrams, E. M., Abreu, L. G., Abrigo, M. R. M., Abu-Raddad, L. J., Abushouk, A. I., . . . Murray, C. J. L. (2020). Global burden of 369 diseases and injuries in 204 countries and territories, 1990–2019: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019. *The Lancet*, 396(10258), 1204-1222. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(20)30925-9

- Wainberg, M., Jacobs, G. R., Voineskos, A. N., & Tripathy, S. J. (2022). Neurobiological, familial and genetic risk factors for dimensional psychopathology in the Adolescent Brain Cognitive Development study. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 27(6), 2731-2741. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41380-022-01522-w</u>
- Walters, R. K., Polimanti, R., Johnson, E. C., Mcclintick, J. N., Adams, M. J., Adkins, A. E., Aliev, F., Bacanu, S.-A., Batzler, A., Bertelsen, S., Biernacka, J. M., Bigdeli, T. B., Chen, L.-S., Clarke, T.-K., Chou, Y.-L., Degenhardt, F., Docherty, A. R., Edwards, A. C., Fontanillas, P., . . . Agrawal, A. (2018). Transancestral GWAS of alcohol dependence reveals common genetic underpinnings with psychiatric disorders. *Nature Neuroscience*, *21*(12), 1656-1669. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-018-0275-1</u>
- Wang, X., Lin, Y., Song, C., Sibille, E., & Tseng, G. C. (2012). Detecting diseaseassociated genes with confounding variable adjustment and the impact on genomic meta-analysis: With application to major depressive disorder. *BMC Bioinformatics*, 13(1), 52. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2105-13-52</u>
- Watson, H. J., Yilmaz, Z., Thornton, L. M., Hübel, C., Coleman, J. R. I., Gaspar, H. A., Bryois, J., Hinney, A., Leppä, V. M., Mattheisen, M., Medland, S. E., Ripke, S., Yao, S., Giusti-Rodríguez, P., Hanscombe, K. B., Purves, K. L., Adan, R. A. H., Alfredsson, L., Ando, T., . . . Bulik, C. M. (2019). Genome-wide association study identifies eight risk loci and implicates metabopsychiatric origins for anorexia nervosa. *Nature Genetics*, 51(8), 1207-1214. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-019-0439-2
- Weissman, M. M. (1997). Offspring of Depressed Parents. Archives of General Psychiatry, 54(10), 932. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.1997.01830220054009
- Weissman, M. M., Berry, O. O., Warner, V., Gameroff, M. J., Skipper, J., Talati, A., Pilowsky, D. J., & Wickramaratne, P. (2016). A 30-Year Study of 3 Generations at High Risk and Low Risk for Depression. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 73(9), 970. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2016.1586</u>
- Weissman, M. M., Wickramaratne, P., Gameroff, M. J., Warner, V., Pilowsky, D., Kohad, R. G., Verdeli, H., Skipper, J., & Talati, A. (2016). Offspring of Depressed Parents: 30 Years Later. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 173(10), 1024-1032. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2016.15101327</u>
- Weissman, M. M., Wickramaratne, P., Nomura, Y., Warner, V., Pilowsky, D., & Verdeli, H. (2006). Offspring of Depressed Parents: 20 Years Later. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 163(6), 1001-1008. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.2006.163.6.1001</u>
- Weissman, M. M., Wickramaratne, P., Warner, V., John, K., Prusoff, B. A., Merikangas, K. R., & Gammon, G. D. (1987). Assessing psychiatric disorders in children. Discrepancies between mothers' and children's reports. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*, 44(8), 747-753. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.1987.01800200075011</u>

- Wingo, T. S., Liu, Y., Gerasimov, E. S., Gockley, J., Logsdon, B. A., Duong, D. M., Dammer, E. B., Lori, A., Kim, P. J., Ressler, K. J., Beach, T. G., Reiman, E. M., Epstein, M. P., De Jager, P. L., Lah, J. J., Bennett, D. A., Seyfried, N. T., Levey, A. I., & Wingo, A. P. (2021). Brain proteome-wide association study implicates novel proteins in depression pathogenesis. *Nature Neuroscience*, 24(6), 810-817. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-021-00832-6</u>
- Wray, N. R., Lin, T., Austin, J., Mcgrath, J. J., Hickie, I. B., Murray, G. K., & Visscher, P. M. (2021). From Basic Science to Clinical Application of Polygenic Risk Scores. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 78(1), 101. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.3049</u>
- Wray, N. R., Ripke, S., Mattheisen, M., Trzaskowski, M., Byrne, E. M., Abdellaoui, A., Adams, M. J., Agerbo, E., Air, T. M., Andlauer, T. M. F., Bacanu, S.-A., Bækvad-Hansen, M., Beekman, A. F. T., Bigdeli, T. B., Binder, E. B., Blackwood, D. R. H., Bryois, J., Buttenschøn, H. N., Bybjerg-Grauholm, J., . . . Sullivan, P. F. (2018). Genome-wide association analyses identify 44 risk variants and refine the genetic architecture of major depression. *Nature Genetics*, 50(5), 668-681. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41588-018-0090-3</u>
- Zoccolillo, M. (1992). Co-occurrence of conduct disorder and its adult outcomes with depressive and anxiety disorders: A review. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 31(3), 547-556.

국문초록

우울증의 가족력과 아동의 정신병리 간 우울 다중유전자점수의 매개효과

정신질환은 세대에 걸친 위험을 지닌다. 특히 우울증의 가족력이 있는 아이들은 정신질환에 걸릴 위험이 높다고 보고되어 왔다. 우울증의 가족 력이 아동의 정신건강에 병리적 위험을 증가시키는 메커니즘을 이해하 는 것은 정신질화의 고위험군을 초기에 식별하여 적절한 개입이 이루어 지도록 하는데에 중요하다. 본 연구에서는 유전적 경향성의 추정치인 다 중유전자점수(polygenic score)가 우울증 가족력의 영향에 대한 유전적 메커니즘으로서 역할한다는 가설을 세웠다. 이를 위해 미국 아동청소년 뇌인지발달(Adolescent Brain Cognitive Development, ABCD) 연구의 유럽 계통 인종 6.151명을 포함한 다인종 아동 8.111명의 표현형과 유 전체 데이터를 이용하였다. 이전 두 세대(부모와 조부모)에서의 우울증 여부를 포함하는 가족력 변수와 정신질환 및 인지능력과 관련 있는 30 가지의 다중유전자점수를 주요 분석에 포함하였다. 로지스틱 회귀 분석 은 아동의 정신거강에 영향을 미치는 것으로 알려진 잠재적인 교란 요 인을 보정한 이후에도, 우울증에 걸린 세대가 많을 수록 다중유전적 위 험도 높다는 결과를 보여주었다. 우울증과 양극성 장애의 다중유전자점 수가 우울증 가족력과 유의미한 관련이 있었다. 매개분석 결과, 우울증 의 다중유전자점수는 우울증 가족력과 자녀 세대의 정신질환 및 자살경 향성의 관계를 유의미하게 매개하는 것으로 나타났다. 본 연구결과는 우 울의 다중유전자점수가 우울증의 가족력의 영향에 대한 메커니즘이 될 수 있다는 점을 시사하며, 다중유전자점수와 가족력 위험이 함께 고려되 었을 때 아동에게서 정신질환의 고위험군을 정의하는 데 도움이 될 수

있다는 증거를 제공한다.

핵심어: 아동 정신병리, 우울증 가족력, 다중유전자 점수, 정신질환, 자 살경향성

학번: 2021-25633